UC Davis UC Davis Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Title Information Exposure and Opinion Fortnation

Permalink https://escholarship.org/uc/item/59c71340

Author Collitt, Samuel Cornwell

Publication Date 2022

Peer reviewed|Thesis/dissertation

Information Exposure and Opinion Formation

By

SAMUEL CORNWELL COLLITT DISSERTATION

Submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirements for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

in

Political Science

in the

OFFICE OF GRADUATE STUDIES

of the

UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA

DAVIS

Approved:

Benjamin Highton, Chair

Cheryl Boudreau

Amber Boydstun

Committee in Charge

Abstract

Are people biased in their exposure to, and processing of, political information? Do people only expose themselves to information that agrees with, and reinforces, their political dispositions; and do they process information to be consistent with their prior beliefs and opinions? This dissertation provides two studies that aim to answer these questions. The first study uses a seven-year panel survey to understand whether Americans' news consumption is a function of their partisanship and ideology, as well as whether exposure to a particular ideology of news sources shapes one's political identity. The second study uses an original survey experiment to assess: 1) individuals' tendencies to follow misinformation from copartisan elites about climate change; and 2) tendencies to reject corrections from science experts that rebut this misinformation. I find little evidence that individuals are biased in how they seek and respond to information. One's political identity does not inform the degree to which one is exposed to liberal or conservative news sources. Neither do individuals adhere to misinformation from copartisan elites when it is identified as such by scientists. Instead, I find that individuals seek out and respond to information in a largely unbiased manner: a boon for democracy and a wellinformed public.

Acknowledgements

Thank you to Ben Highton, Cheryl Boudreau, and Amber Boydstun; this dissertation benefited greatly from your guidance and expertise. Special thanks to Ben Highton, whose tutelage and friendship grew me into the thinker, writer, and researcher that I am today.

Table of Contents

Chapter 1: Introduction	1
Chapter 2: A panel study of the relationship between Fox News exposure and political identity	ty . 8
Introduction	8
Theory and hypotheses	11
Preference for Fox news	16
News attention	22
Political identity	25
Methodology	27
Results	32
Chapter 3: A new measure of ideological news exposure	42
Introduction and hypotheses	42
News ideology	43
News attention	52
Results	55
Discussion	61
Chapter 4: An experiment on motivated reasoning and evaluations of arguments about climat	te
change	66
Introduction	66
Theory and hypotheses	71
Methodology and research design	78
Data	88
Results	95
Discussion	. 116
Chapter 5: Experimental assessments of causes of climate change opinions	. 121
Introduction and hypotheses	. 121
Results	. 124
Discussion	. 145
Chapter 6: Conclusion	. 150
References	. 153

Chapter 1: Introduction

This dissertation investigates the relationship between exposure to political information and one's political identity and opinions. Lazarsfeld, Berelson, and Gaudet's (1948) observation that voters selectively expose themselves to campaign information that "[reinforces] the predispositions with which [they came] to the campaign," (p. 76) serves as the foundational impetus for the two empirical studies conducted here. In the first study, I evaluate people's tendencies to seek information that is already in agreement with their political identity and whether that identity is shaped by the information they are exposed to. In the second study, I investigate whether people are willing to engage with expert corrections to politically related misinformation, especially when the misinformation aligns with their prior beliefs about a subject and the correction conflicts with those beliefs. These studies test the extent to which individuals are biased in seeking congruent information and rejecting incongruent information.

The central question asked in the first study is, "In what direction does the causal arrow run between exposure to news media and one's fundamental political identity?" Understanding the answer to this question carries substantial implications concerning what moves the "unmoved mover" of party identification (Chen and Goren 2014; Johnston 2006) and its increasingly entangled sibling: symbolic (or self-reported) ideology (Camobreco 2016; Ellis and Stimson 2009). In investigating exposure to news and political identity as both causal forces and outcomes, this investigation also provides a substantial test of the theory derived from Lazarsfeld, Berelson, and Gaudet's (1948) observations that people only seek likeminded information that reinforces preexisting attitudes and dispositions.

Empirical tests of these relationships are not new by any stretch (see Barnidge and Peacock (2019) for a review), but my tests use two novel tools with the goal to provide new and more convincing insights. I use a seven-wave, six-year U.S.-representative panel survey to get substantial leverage in inferring causality; and I develop and test a considerably more nuanced measure of news media exposure than has been used before, with the goal that the measure provides a more internally valid assessment of exposure to a particular ideology of news information. Together, these tools arguably allow for a stronger test of hypotheses pertaining to selective exposure than have previously been conducted.

I find evidence that stronger exposure to more ideologically extreme news content produces a corresponding stronger political identity, such that greater exposure to more conservative (liberal) news media in one measurement period is associated with a more rightleaning (left-leaning) political identity in the next measurement period. However, I do not find strong support for the inverse; a directionally stronger political identity does not appear to produce greater exposure to more ideologically congruent news media. Together, these findings do not conform to recent accounts of a "reinforcing spirals" relationship between news exposure and other political quantities, where greater exposure to ideologically slanted news media is argued to feed into more extreme opinions and identities, which, in turn, lead to greater selective exposure (Dahlgren, Shehata, and Strömbäck 2019; Moeller, Shehata, and Kruikemeier 2018; Slater 2015). Instead, I only find evidence that political identity is "moved" by ideological news exposure and is not, in turn, a "mover." This is an especially surprising finding given several factors: the relative stability of political identity and its regularly recognized status as the root cause of many opinions and behavior in American politics (Huddy and Bankert 2017); arguments that we have entered a new era of minimal media effects (Arceneaux and Johnson

2010; Bennett and Iyengar 2008); and empirical support for theories related to attitude-congruent information-seeking (Bolsen and Palm 2019).

The central question asked in the second study is, "Are people motivated to adopt climate change opinions in line with their prior attitudes and partisanship, and do they reject information that conflicts with these dispositions?" Much like the first study, the second study tests hypotheses related to whether individuals are "directionally motivated" (Druckman 2012; Kunda 1990; C. Taber and Lodge 2013). While the first study looks for prior-disposition congruent information-seeking, the second study looks to see if people adopt opinions congruent with their prior dispositions and reject conflicting information. The findings from this study directly relate to pertinent and current questions about the extent of directionally motivated reasoning among the public, which remains an open area of debate (Groenendyk and Krupnikov 2021). Druckman and McGrath (2019) are especially skeptical of positive findings of directional motivation in climate change opinion formation; they argue that no related studies account for the possibility that individuals are actually motivated to form accurate opinions. If, for instance, Republicans trust information from copartisan elites – who may deny that the climate is changing due to human activity – more than climate scientists – who often refute these false claims – then it cannot be convincingly argued that Republicans adopt beliefs about climate denialism simply to be congruent with prior attitudes on the subject or to be aligned with their central political ingroup. Adoption of such beliefs may, instead, be a product of a difference in perceived credibility of the information sources.

The survey experiment I conduct *does* control for the perceived credibility of the sources of information participants are provided as experimental treatments. In presenting participants with misinformation about climate change from copartisan elites and a correction by scientists

and subsequently gauging their opinions about the arguments presented and opinions about climate change, I also account for how credible they deem each source to be, measured before the treatment arguments are presented. To address Druckman and McGrath's (2019) concerns then, I evaluate perceived source credibility in conjunction with testing for manifestations of directional motivated reasoning.

A second contribution this study makes is that it evaluates motivated reasoning in climate change opinion among an understudied group: self-identified liberals and Democrats who are largely concerned about the threats posed by climate change. Existing studies of on the topic focus almost exclusively on climate change denialism and Republicans' response to such claims and corrections. In contrast, I present – to a sample of self-identified Democrats – misinformation from a Democratic elite that exaggerates the severity of climate change and a correction by scientists that moderates the exaggeration. In focusing on motivated reasoning in climate change opinion formation among liberals and Democrats, this study aims to evaluate the generalizability of findings from previous studies and provide a more holistic impression of the extent of directional motivated reasoning in the public.

I find that participants in the study do not follow their copartisan elite's message about the severity of climate change. In fact, I find the opposite: participants evaluate the correction by scientists more highly when the source of the misinformation is identified as a copartisan. The correction also reduces threat perceptions about climate change, regardless whether the misinformation source is identified as a copartisan. I also find that prior attitudes about the threat of climate change do not moderate the influence of the treatment on evaluations of the arguments or opinions about climate change. In short, I do not find evidence that participants

form opinions and evaluations to be consistent with their prior attitudes or to be aligned with their partisanship in manners consistent with directional motivated reasoning.

While I do not find that perceived credibility of the informational sources moderates influence of the treatments in a way predicted by Druckman and McGrath (2019), I find generally that participants follow the experts – climate scientists – in a manner consistent with accuracy motivated reasoning. Participants evaluate the correction favorably only when the arguments presented are attributed to their respective sources. In sum, participants appear motivated to form accurate opinions about the arguments presented and climate change more generally, and appear skeptical of messaging from their own party. This evidence is observed despite conflicting information from copartisan elites and despite the fact that the scientists' correction conflicts with prior beliefs about the imminent threat of climate change.

These findings are in general alignment with more recent work on motivated reasoning that trends toward pushing back on earlier studies' implications of near-ubiquitous directional motivated reasoning in public opinion formation (Druckman and McGrath 2019; Groenendyk and Krupnikov 2021). However, the evidence I find of a copartisan backlash effect in evaluations of the treatment arguments goes beyond what is expected by accuracy motivated reasoning and has not been previously documented. I explore the implications of this finding and the results of the experiment more generally at the end of Chapter 5.

On the whole, the results of the two studies conducted in this dissertation carry normatively positive implications. I find that individuals' political identities and opinions do not influence information seeking and processing in a way that could be considered biased (i.e. done to conform to, and reinforce, prior dispositions). Instead, I find that individuals respond to information by forming identities and opinions directionally consistent with the content of the

information. Further, when presented with conflicting information, I find that individuals adhere to the expert when evaluating the information and forming opinions on the topic at hand.

The methodologies I employ in my studies aim to bolster the weaknesses of the other and so provide confidence in the common set of implications drawn from their findings. In looking at change over time among the same set of individuals from a nationally representative six-year panel survey, the first study provides some assurance of generalizability over time and the population under study. Unlike the survey experiment conducted with a convenience sample of undergraduate students, where responses are gauged immediately following treatment, one can be confident that the trends observed in the panel study are not ephemeral nor particular to a single demographic group. However, as with any observational work, the first study cannot account for all possible factors that may be related to both the treatment and outcome (i.e. possible confounders in the relationship observed between political identity and news exposure). The second study complements this weakness by randomly assigning presentation of political information – as treatments – to participants. Through the randomized controlled trial design, the survey experiment overcomes the possibility of selection bias associated with observational studies, yielding confidence in a causal effect of information exposure.

The studies described in this dissertation generate clear and obvious extensions that would shore up their weaknesses and improve external validity. The panel survey I use includes many possible issue opinion variables that have been demonstrated in other studies to be related to news exposure, including those pertaining to climate change (Feldman et al. 2012, 2014a; Krosnick and Macinnis 2015). Taking advantage of the strengths offered by the panel survey I use to assess the relationship between ideological news exposure and climate change opinion would facilitate both broadening the generalizability of the findings from my panel study and as

well as validating the findings from my survey experiment. Fielding my survey experiment to a broader swath of Democrats would similarly provide a stronger test of the generalizability of my findings; perhaps there is something particular to political science undergraduates or when I fielded the experiment that led to the observed data patterns, and that Democrats at large tend more toward following copartisan cues. I explore these avenues in greater depth in the discussion section of each chapter and holistically in the conclusion of the dissertation.

The remainder of the dissertation proceeds as follows. Chapter 2 begins the study on selective exposure and political identity using a coarse measure of ideological news exposure. Chapter 3 concludes the study using my own measure. Chapter 4 begins the study on motivated reasoning and climate change opinion, assessing one set of dependent variables related to evaluations of the treatments presented. Chapter 5 concludes the motivated reasoning study in assessing the second half of dependent variables related to opinions about climate change. Chapter 6 completes the dissertation with a synthesis of the studies' findings, implications, and future avenues of research.

Chapter 2: A panel study of the relationship between Fox News exposure and political identity

Introduction

This study seeks to assess the extent to which political groups engage in exposure to likeminded news and how this selectivity and one's political identity are causally related to each other. Chapter 2 operationalizes selective exposure to a particular news ideology through exposure to Fox News, a known conservative outlet. Chapter 3 seeks to provide nuance and sophistication to measuring news ideology by quantifying the ideological slants of a spectrum of news outlets.

Beginning with Lazarsfeld, Berelson, and Gaudet's (1948) observation that voters selectively expose themselves to campaign information that "[reinforces] the predispositions with which [they came] to the campaign," (p. 76), much theoretical and empirical work followed that documents how selective exposure bifurcates a wide array of political attitudinal and behavioral phenomena along partisan lines (Abelson 1968; Barnidge and Peacock 2019; Garrett and Stroud 2014; Iyengar et al. 2019; Knobloch-Westerwick 2014; Lau et al. 2017; Lazarsfeld, Berelson, and Gaudet 1948; M. Levendusky 2013; M. S. Levendusky 2013; Sears and Freedman 1967; Slater 2007, 2015; Stroud 2007, 2008, 2011; Zaller 1996; Zillmann and Bryant 2013). This study aims to form an account of the relationship between one's selective news exposure and one's political identity among a panel of the U.S. public between 2011 and 2017.

I first ask whether political groups are polarized in their news exposure and whether they have grown increasingly selective over time. I find that liberal Democrats reported viewing Fox

News at far lower rates than conservative Republicans by the end of 2011, when the panel survey began, and polarized further over the course of the survey. Republican viewership of Fox News increased significantly by 2018, while the proportion of Democrats that reported watching Fox News remained close to zero.

I then ask whether self-reported partisanship and ideology inform exposure to Fox News. Specifically, does a more conservative and Republican identity produce increased exposure to Fox News via a *selection effect* (Slater 2007, 2015)? Or, does the causal arrow run in the opposite direction; does more exposure to Fox News produce a correspondingly stronger rightward identity via a *media effect*? Or, does causal direction run both ways via Slater's (2007, 2015) *reinforcing spirals model*: a positive feedback loop wherein media and selection effects reinforce each other over time (Dahlgren, Shehata, and Strömbäck 2019; Feldman et al. 2014b; Noelle-Neumann 1974; Slater 2007, 2015; Song and Boomgaarden 2017)?

Using an extension of the cross-lagged panel model that estimates within-individual effects while accounting for time-invariant factors (e.g. race and gender), I find that past exposure to Fox News informs one's future political identity; heightened levels of exposure to Fox News significantly predicts a directionally stronger conservative/Republican identity in the future. This finding indicates that individuals' partisanship and symbolic ideology are, at least in part, products of the political identity informs future Fox News exposure, indicating lack of an individual-level selection effect. Based on these findings, it appears that individuals' political identities are shaped by the news they are exposed to, but individuals do not, in turn, change their news exposure as a function of their political identity.

To begin, I review the state of the selective exposure literature, highlighting the existing gaps in empirical research. I find there to be little work that assesses the relationship between news exposure and the political identities of the same individuals over meaningful periods of time, so that the interplay between one's identity and their news consumption remains largely unknown. To address this gap, I use a nationally representative panel survey of U.S. adults that was fielded monthly between 2011 and 2018, The American Panel Survey (TAPS), conducted by the Weidenbaum Center at Washington University in St. Louis. TAPS provides repeated measures to the same individuals over meaningful lengths of time, allowing for up to a 7-wave panel design. Panel data provides advantages over time series and cross-sectional data in its ability to control for unobserved, time-invariant confounders, as well as the ability to assess the direction of causal relationships (Allison 1994; Allison, Williams, and Moral-Benito 2017; Angrist and Pischke 2008; Bartels 2006; Bell and Jones 2015; Halaby 2004; Wooldridge 2010).

I then begin my empirical investigation with a simple and coarse measure of selective exposure: as the extent to which respondents prefer Fox News as their television news source of choice. I document selective exposure to Fox News at the aggregate level, then evaluate the relationship between an individual's exposure to Fox News and their political identity using an extension of the cross-lagged panel model.

The process and findings for my Fox News analysis provides impetus and validation for introducing substantial nuance to my measure of selective news exposure. In Chapter 3, I assign news outlets numeric values corresponding to their respective ideological slants. Thus I am able to capture the full ideological spectrum of outlets' ideologies, and assess the extent to which exposure to a given news ideology is causally related to one's political identity. I again start at the aggregate level and look at changes in selective exposure over time, then conduct an

analogous set of individual-level analyses. I then perform a similar assessment with my novel measure of ideological news exposure, which adds a substantial degree of resolution beyond what exposure to just Fox News can offer. I reserve discussion of the results of study until the end of Chapter 3.

Theory and hypotheses

The study of selective exposure can be broken down into two central components: 1) one's selection of media (e.g. the outlets and programs one chooses to watch on television and with what frequency), and; 2) one's relevant identities, opinions, and behaviors (Knobloch-Westerwick 2014; Zillmann and Bryant 2013). These components are linked in two ways.

First, individuals choose media in accordance with their prior identities and beliefs. Lazarsfeld, Berelson, and Gaudet (1948) first found that the public seeks political and campaign content that agrees with their prior political dispositions and they avoid content that disagrees with such dispositions. Festinger (1957) provides a cognitive-psychological basis for Lazarsfeld, Berelson, and Gaudet's (1948) findings and the theoretical impetus for work to follow (e.g. Klapper 1960); people inherently seek to avoid cognitive dissonance and they do so by avoiding information that conflicts with their prior dispositions. Tajfel et al. (1979) additionally provide a social-psychological basis for seeking information congruent with one's social identity: people have a strong need to delineate between social groups – specifically the group to which they identify with and others – and to bolster their self-esteem by favorably comparing their own group with relevant outgroups. Media provides individuals the opportunity to express and learn about ingroup and outgroups' values by attending to sources and content that reflect their ingroup's values (Harwood 1999; Slater 2007). Thus *selection effects* may be defined as the

influence of relevant attitudes and behaviors on exposure to particular media (Slater 2007, 2015; Thomas et al. 2021).

In American politics, there is no political identity more important than one's selfidentified partisanship (Abramowitz and Saunders 2006). It follows that this aspect of one's identity should guide political news media consumption so as to seek political information congruent with the opinions and policy preferences of one's party and to avoid news that conflicts with these opinions and preferences; or, more in line with social identity theory, one should seek news sources that one identifies as belonging to one's ingroup. In the present study, these motivations are observationally equivalent and they both amount to increased selectivity as a function of one's political identity.

Slater (2015) in particular theorizes that selectivity should grow "when social identity is under threat, [such as] during political campaigns or other times when rival ideologies are becoming salient, or at times of economic or social strain" (373). And between these periods, levels of selectivity should be maintained or diminished. This expectation coincides with findings that political preferences and affiliations typically become stronger around presidential election seasons (Erikson and Wlezien 2012; Page and Shapiro 2010). Song and Boomgaarden (2017) use simulations to test for media selectivity under political campaign environments and find support for Slater's hypothesis. Since two presidential election cycles occurred during the period in which TAPS was fielded, I am able to – at least descriptively – add to this discussion.

The second way in which the two aforementioned components of selective exposure are related is that exposure to particular media may influence related attitudes and behaviors: e.g. exposure to a public health campaign on smoking may produce modest behavioral effects related

to quitting smoking (Snyder et al. 2004). *Media effects* are thus defined as: "the deliberate and nondeliberate short and long-term within-person changes in cognitions (including beliefs), emotions, attitudes, and behavior that result from media use" (Valkenburg, Peter, and Walther 2016, 316). Valkenburg, Peter, and Walther (2016) document the variety of significant media effects found in other empirical work: from exposure to violent videogames and subsequent aggressive behaviors to exposure to tobacco use on television and attitudes toward smoking.

There exists a bounty of work on the effect of political media on attitudes, policy preferences, and voting behavior (Arceneaux and Johnson 2010; DellaVigna and Kaplan 2007; Elo and Rapeli 2010; Feldman et al. 2014b; Lau et al. 2017; Schemer 2012; Stroud 2007). However, very few studies assess the effects of news selectivity on political identity, especially among the same individuals and over multiple measurement periods, and this study aims to help fill this empirical gap.

Slater (2007, 2015) proposes that selection and media effects may be part of a reinforcing cycle within the same individual over time, termed the *reinforcing spirals model* (RSM).

"If some type of media use influences corresponding beliefs or behaviors [...] and that belief or behavior in turn increases that type of media use [...], then the process should be mutually reinforcing over time. Persons engaging in this process should tend toward continued or increased use of that particular media content. This should lead to the maintenance or strengthening of the attitude or behavior in question, leading in turn to continued or increased use of relevant media content." (Slater 2007, 284)

Slater provides three qualifications necessary for this process to occur; if it was happening for everyone all the time, the public and news media would contain only political extremists. First, presence of threat to identity is strong, such as during political campaigns or other national events that become polarized across partisan lines. Second, an individual's identification with a relevant social group is strong and the individual is not cross-pressured by other identities. Third, exposure to information that conflicts with one's relevant identity is limited by group norms or the national culture, such as if a government limited expression of dissenting opinions (i.e. a "closed" system rather than an "open" system where individuals are freely exposed to contrary information). As stated previously, I am able to descriptively assess for the presence of reinforcing spirals during the 2012 and 2016 presidential election cycles. I am also able to account for potential cross-pressuring identities as control variables in my panel models. With the survey data at hand, with all respondents a part of a single national media environment, I am unable to account for the effects of a closed or open system.

In sum, I test three central selective exposure hypotheses in the context of mass news media and political identities:

1. Selection effects: A stronger/more extreme political identity produces increased exposure to more ideologically congruent news media.

2. Media effects: Greater exposure to more ideologically congruent news media produces a stronger/more extreme political identity.

3. Selection and media effects feed into each other over time to produce an individual with a more extreme political identity and media consumption habits (under the right conditions).

Because these effects are theorized to occur within the same individual over time, I use panel data, and statistical models that exploit their advantages, to test them. Thomas et al. (2021) provide a sound description of the manifestation of the effects for the same individual over time:

"Media and selection effects lead to fluctuations (or deviations) from individuals' continuous baselines (or expected scores). If an individual seeks for attitudecongruent information [...], their media use is higher compared with their baselines. In turn, fluctuations in media use affect individuals' subsequent attitudes leading to fluctuations from the underlying baseline. If both effects are ongoing, a mutually reinforcing relationship establishes. As media and selection effects are processed and vary 'within one and the same media user' (Schemer, Geiß, and Müller 2019, 265), both effects can be perceived as intraindividual components (Scharkow and Bachl 2019)." (Thomas et al. 2021, 191).

To note, the scope of this study and its empirics is limited to "mass communication" news media (i.e. newspaper, radio, television) and not "mass self-communication" (i.e. internet news and social media) (Castells 2007; Valkenburg, Peter, and Walther 2016). There is much research on selective exposure in a social media environment (An, Quercia, and Crowcroft 2013; Barnidge and Peacock 2019; Fletcher and Nielsen 2018; Garrett 2009; Moeller, Shehata, and Kruikemeier 2018), and while my findings would be more generalizable had I the proper data at hand, TAPS only asked for respondents' preferred news sources for legacy news mediums, so I am unable to provide commentary on selective exposure in the context of internet-based mediums.

Preference for Fox news

Fox News is consistently cited as the having the strongest ideological slant among the major national news outlets, and exposure is found to contribute to more conservative policy preferences (Macinnis 2015; Morris 2005; Zúñiga, Correa, and Valenzuela 2012) and Republican voting behavior (DellaVigna and Kaplan 2007), so that it is a meaningful indicator of exposure to conservative news. Therefore in this section, selective exposure is operationalized as the extent to which political groups (i.e. conservative Republicans and liberal Democrats) differ in their exposure to Fox News.

In seven waves between December 2011 and February 2017,¹ TAPS includes the question: "Where do you get MOST of your news about national and international issues? [Family members, friends, or workmates; television; radio; newspapers; magazines; internet; other]" Respondents are allowed to give up to 2 different responses. If respondents choose "television," they are then asked "Which of these sources is your most common source of news from television? [Local station; ABC; CBS; NBC; CNN; MSNBC; Fox News; other²]"

Note that, because both ideology and partisanship are expected to be related to issue opinions and selective exposure in the same manner, and because they are highly correlated, I combine partisanship and ideology into a respondent's latent *political identity*. 7-point selfreported partisan identification (strong Democrat to strong Republican) and 7-point self-reported ideology (extremely conservative to extremely liberal) are correlated at .77 in the total sample. I

¹ Wave 1 is December, 2011. Wave 2 is June, 2012 (7 months difference). Wave 3 is June, 2013 (12 months). Wave 4 is November, 2014 (17 months). Wave 5 is March, 2015 (4 months). Wave 6 is October, 2015 (6 months). Wave 7 is February, 2017 (13 months).

² Respondents that chose "other" among their most common source of news from television, newspaper, or radio were given a follow-up text box where they were asked to type their preferred outlet. I capture an additional set of national news media sources from these responses.

measure a respondent's political identity in a given wave as the average of their partisanship and ideology in that wave. The measure is coded -1 (strong Democrat and extremely liberal) to +1(strong Republican and extremely conservative). To produce these figures, respondents are nominally split into liberal Democrats (less than 0) and conservative Republicans (greater than 0). The trends observed in the following figures and the results from subsequent analyses are robust to alternative specifications of political identity (i.e. party identification or ideology alone).



Note: Avg. liberal Democrat N / wave: 626. Avg. conservative Republican N / wave: 525.

FIG. 2.1

Figure 2.1 shows the incidence with which liberal Democrats (referred to as lib-Dems for brevity) and conservative Republicans (con-Reps) reported that Fox News is one of their top two

most common sources of news over the 6-year period. Proportions include all respondents in a given wave; i.e. the denominator includes respondents that did not state that their get their news from television. In the first survey wave in December 2011, 27% of con-Reps indicated that Fox News is their most common source of television news. This percentage rises through 2013, then dips slightly before rising again between October 2015 and February 2017, where it sits at 37%, a significant rise of 10%. Lib-Dems begin the survey at 7% and this number falls into 2013 and is maintained until it falls again between October 2015 and February 2017, ending at 3%, a significant decline from the end of 2011. To a moderated degree, the trend among lib-Dems mirrors the trend for con-Reps, but to a lesser degree.

Figure 2.1 does not necessarily indicate a panel effect. That is, it does not give a clear picture as to whether the same respondents tend to prefer Fox News is greater or lesser numbers over time. In the first survey wave in December 2011, TAPS successfully recruited 1,609 respondents. By the 63rd wave in February 2017, only 237 of the original respondents were retained. To combat panel attrition, TAPS recruited about 300 new survey respondents at four intervals over the course of the survey. This means that the trends observed in Figure 2.1 could, in part, be a product of individuals with weaker political leanings dropping out and being replaced by individuals with stronger leanings, who stay in the survey, artificially boosting the incidence of selective exposure.

Figure 2.2 illustrates a subsample of respondents; those that responded in all seven waves.



Note: Avg. liberal Democrat N / wave: 110. Avg. conservative Republican N / wave: 116.

FIG. 2.2

While the proportion of lib-Dems that report their preferred source of television news is Fox News stays fairly constant over time, the incidence of con-Rep exposure to Fox increases from 43% to 58% between December 2011 and February 2017.

However, it may be that, rather than conservative Republicans moving to Fox News and liberal Democrats moving away from it over time, individuals adopted political identities to be congruent with their news. To provide an even clearer picture as to whether political groups have diverged in their exposure to Fox News over time, I take the average of a respondent's political identity over the 12 waves that partisanship and ideology questions were included. In

Figure 2.3 then, con-Reps and lib-Dems are respectively the same individuals in all seven waves, which provides a near-identical set of trends.³



Fox news as the most common source of TV news (panelists, avg. pol. ID)



FIG. 2.3

Here it is clear that the greatest periods of change among con-Reps coincide with the 2012 and 2016 election cycles (waves 2-3 and waves 6-7), where the proportion of con-Reps that report to get most of their news from Fox News increases by about 10% and 8%, respectively. A certain floor effect prevents lib-Dems from diminishing their preference for Fox News further.

³ When using respondents' first-wave political identity, I observe a near-identical set of trends.

An additional consideration related to the availability and use of panel data is that the survey respondents that were retained throughout the sample were more likely to engage in selective exposure than individuals that dropped out. While there is little difference in Fox News exposure between the overall lib-Dem sample and lib-Dems that were retained over the six-year period, the subset of con-Rep panelists started off watching Fox news at a 16% higher rate than the overall con-Rep sample and ended in 2017 at a 21% higher rate. There may be a selection bias in the con-Rep panelist observations toward more extreme selective exposure to Fox News. Related, survey respondents are generally more politically opinionated and have stronger political identities than those that do not respond to surveys (Brehm 2009), so it follows that respondents that stuck with a monthly survey for over six years have stronger tendencies toward selective exposure than individuals that only responded in one or two waves.

I find that respondents that dropped out of the survey have more moderate political identities than panelists retained over its six-year span. Respondents that responded to all seven waves (N = 237) have a mean absolute political identity (where 0: independent/moderate and 1: strong partisan/extreme ideology) of $.54 (\pm .03)$ in wave 1. Respondents that responded in wave 1, and excluding respondents that responded to all seven waves under analysis (N = 1050) – meaning that they dropped out some time before the last wave – have a mean absolute political identity of $.48 (\pm .02)$. This indicates that panel attrition and the resulting missing data is related to values of that data (i.e. more politically moderate individuals are more likely to drop out of the survey). Left unchecked, non-random missingness would bias estimates of models containing politically relevant parameters.

I address missing data and consequential estimate bias concerns in my individual-level models through use of the full information-maximum likelihood (FIML) method, which

estimates model parameters directly using all information contained in the dataset; thus, partial observations (in this case, this mostly entails respondents that either dropped out, were introduced after the first wave, or a combination of the two) are retained as they are useful in parameter estimation. Most missing data methods, such as FIML and multiple imputation, rely on the assumption that data is missing at random. However, even in the case where the probability of missingness is correlated with values of relevant variables, "violation of the [missing at random] assumption does not seriously distort parameter estimates" (Collins, Schafer, and Kam 2001; Dong and Peng 2013, 3).

News attention

So far I have measured preference for Fox News among television news sources. It may be that some respondents that prefer Fox News watch it every day while others watch it once a week. This difference in the quantity of exposure to a given source should be related to one's political identity; more frequent exposure to Fox News should be tied to a stronger con-Rep identity.

In all seven waves that a respondent was questioned about their most common news sources, they were also asked, "How frequently do you pay attention to news about national and international issues? [every day (coded 1), several times a week (.8), once a week (.6), several times a month (.4), once a month (.2), less often (0), never (0)." I multiply a respondent's coded *news attention* value by their absence (0) or presence (1) of preference for Fox News in a given wave to form my measure of Fox News exposure. The net effect is maintained scores for

respondents that report to attend to the news every day, and proportionately attenuated scores for less frequent viewers.⁴

Although there are ample measurement error issues associated with self-reports of news attention, such as over-reporting (Price and Zaller 1993; Prior 2005, 2007, 2009b, 2009a, 2013), there is not a comprehensive a work-around when using survey data. Zaller and colleagues (Price and Zaller 1993; Zaller 1992, 1996, 2003) developed a measure of news *reception* (based on correct answers to political knowledge questions) for use with survey data that captures "being exposed to a news story, attending to it, comprehending it, and remembering it" (Price and Zaller 1993, p. 135). While this measure employs some objective criteria for determining the degree to which individuals have attained political information from the news, there are a number of individual-specific factors – such as education and age – that influence the linkages between exposure to the news and eventual comprehension, memory, and application of news information (Zaller 1992, 1996). Because Zaller's measure of news reception does not assess exposure to the news per se (Prior 2009), I rely on self-reports of news source preference and exposure.

Figure 2.4 illustrates the distribution of responses to this item, per respondent and averaged across waves. The plurality of respondents report that they attend to the news every

⁴ Incorporation of news attention into the Fox News preference variable means the variable must be treated as continuous, instead of categorical, in the models that follow, despite its largely bimodal distribution. While the modeling strategy I employ assumes multivariate normal distribution of the data, violation of this assumption should not severely bias parameter estimates (Allison, Williams, and Moral-Benito 2017; Rhemtulla, Brosseau-Liard, and Savalei 2012; Williams, Allison, and Moral-Benito 2018). Further, logistic regression with categorical endogenous parameters in structural equation models is incompatible with FIML to account for missing data, so I trade off use of an inefficient estimator (OLS) with the ability to account for missing data.

day, so that a respondent's measure of ideological news exposure does not - for the most part differ greatly from their preference for Fox News.



Average self-reported news attention

FIG. 2.4

Figure 2.5 reveals some small differences in news attention over time among the overall sample of respondents (the trend among panelists is the same but with wider confidence intervals). Consistent with the findings of Zaller (1992) and others (Dilliplane 2014; Strömbäck, Djerf-Pierre, and Shehata 2013), I document minor upticks in news attention around presidential election cycles.





Political identity

Before proceeding to the panel analysis, I describe the other key variable: political identity. Over the last 50 years, partisan identification and self-reported political ideology have become highly correlated and temporally stable constructs for most of the public (Abramowitz and Saunders 2006; Bafumi and Shapiro 2009; Huddy and Bankert 2017). Although, there still may be change in one's identity over time. I take the absolute value of one's political identity in a given wave in the panelist subsample to produce Figure 2.6, where 0 on the y-axis indicates independent and moderate identity and 1 indicates strong Democrat/Republican and extremely liberal/conservative.





There is a modest yet significant trend toward more extreme identities among the same group of individuals. In December 2011, the mean political identity score is $.54 (\pm .03)$. In February 2017 it rises to $.62 (\pm .03)$, a net increase of .12. Partisanship and ideology are both measured with 7-point scales and are averaged together to form political identity, so this is roughly the change in one response increment for each, such as moving from leaning Democrat to moderate Democrat *and* from moderate to slightly liberal. Thus there is change in individuals' political identity in the direction expected with increased selective exposure: a change over time to more extreme political identities that coincides with growing selective exposure to Fox News.

Methodology

I next describe my strategy to test for a causal relationship between one's political identity and their Fox News exposure. Because I am concerned with the causal direction of the relationship between ideological news exposure and political identity, I employ dynamic panel models to estimate a cross-lagged effect: i.e. y_t as a function of x_{t-1} .

While fixed effects (FE) models are considered the gold standard for removing estimate bias caused by time-invariant unobserved variables (Angrist and Pischke 2008; Wooldridge 2010), they rely on the assumption of strict exogeneity of the predictor variable. Thus they are unable to control for bias caused by a dynamic (i.e. reciprocal) causal relationship between outcome and predictor variables (Imai and Kim 2019). Lagging the dependent variable in FE models does not alleviate this bias (Bellemare, Masaki, and Pepinsky 2017).

Lagged first difference models relax the strict exogeneity assumption of FE models to be that of sequential exogeneity, but such models rest on the precise timing of lagged effects (Vaisey and Miles 2017). If the lag period specified in the model (8 months, on average in this case) is longer than the true lag, a coefficient estimate may be biased toward 0. In this case, if the effects of lagged selective news exposure on party identification are more instantaneous than can be measured with the data at hand – and informational effects tend to be fairly immediate (Chong and Druckman 2010; Druckman, Fein, and Leeper 2012; Hill et al. 2013) – then the true effect of the dependent variable cannot be measured.

Dynamic panel models attempt to solve endogeneity issues from reverse causality by including an autoregressive term (y_{t-1}) as a dependent variable. However, traditional cross-lagged panel models (CLPM), $y_t = y_{t-1} + x_{t-1}$, are unable to account for unobserved, time-invariant

confounders. Traditional CLPM also cannot distinguish between within-unit change over time (such as FE does) and between-unit change. That is, researchers often interpret cross-lagged effects to be differences within individuals over time, but this cannot be statistically disentangled from differences between individuals (Thomas et al. 2021).

Moral-Benito (2013) introduced a CLPM with FE that can be estimated by maximum likelihood. This method assumes sequential exogeneity in the lagged x term, such that it allows for the possibility that x_{t-1} is influenced by y_{t-2} , y_{t-3} , and so on. P. D. Allison, Williams, and Moral-Benito (2017) then show that a structural equation modeling framework can be used to implement such an approach. The resulting method is termed maximum likelihood structural equation modeling (ML-SEM).

ML-SEM incorporates random intercepts unique to each individual. These intercepts represent mean differences between individuals and are treated as a set of latent or unobserved time-invariant effects on the dependent variable. When this intercept is correlated with time-variant variables, only within-individual variation remains (Allison, Williams, and Moral-Benito 2017; Bollen and Brand 2010). Further, the time-invariant variables can be identified and explicitly included in the model. Thus I am able to simultaneously estimate the between-individual effects of time-invariant variables, such as gender and race, and the within-individual deviation-from-one's-mean effects of time-variant variables of interest.

ML-SEM may still be susceptible to the issue of mis-specified temporal lags highlighted by Vaisey and Miles (2017), especially in the presence of aforementioned instantaneous and short-lived informational effects. Following Leszczensky and Wolbring (2019), I include a concurrent x term in models to account for the possibility that the effect of x on y is much closer to the concurrent measurement of y than the measurement of the lagged x term. As highlighted by Slater (2007, 284), "Concurrent paths can be conceptualized as correlations (or correlated disturbance terms) or as directional paths subject to problems of identification; concurrent paths should be conceptualized as time-ordered but with lags too small to measure in a given research design." Vaisey and Miles (2017) additionally find that ML-SEM provides biased cross-lagged estimates when only the cross-lagged term is included. Including a concurrent x term alleviates this bias.

Incorporating a concurrent x term helps solve a significant methodological issue, but simultaneously reveals a substantive issue concerning interpretation of the relationship between predictors and outcomes. It may be, for instance, that increased exposure to Fox News contributes to a more right-wing identity in a much shorter time period than the lagged measurement of Fox News can capture. The average length of time between measurement periods is 10 months. If the effect of Fox News exposure on political identity (or visa versa) occurs much closer to a few days or hours, the concurrent x term would likely capture any such effect. For instance, if an individual very recently considered themselves as a stronger Republican, they may watch more Fox News over the next week, at which point their news consumption habits may revert closer to their mean. The 10-month lagged term of a stronger Republican identity would not capture such a phenomenon, but if the individual responded to the TAPS survey soon after their identity shift, the concurrent x term would reflect this effect. Although, because x_t and y_t are measured at the same time, I am unable convincingly say that one came before the other. Shifts in identity and news exposure measured at the same time may simply go hand-in-hand, perhaps both affected by a third unobserved variable. I work to

interpret the lagged and concurrent x term coefficients when I present the model estimates in the next section and again in the discussion section of the following chapter.

Two studies have employed ML-SEM to evaluate the reinforcing spirals model: 1) Moeller, Shehata, and Kruikemeier's (2018) 6-wave panel investigation of the relationship between internet use and interest in politics among adolescents, and; 2) Thomas et al. (2021)'s evaluation of various modeling strategies using the same data and variables. Thomas et al. recommend ML-SEM as a methodologically sound strategy to estimate intraindividual effects in the RSM context.

I use the *dpm* package (Long 2021) in *R* to perform the ML-SEM. This package serves as a user-friendly wrapper for ML-SEM with the *lavaan* package (Rosseel 2012). To account for missing data, I use a full information maximum likelihood approach, which has been shown to produce efficient and unbiased estimates in the presence of missing data and perform similarly to multiple imputation methods, while avoiding the modeling sensitivities of such methods (Hippel 2016; Lee and Shi 2021)⁵.

A second missing data problem that I must contend with is that party identification, political ideology, and news exposure were not asked in all the same waves. For instance, ideology was not included as a question in the June 2012 survey (wave 2 in my models), though it was included in the May 2012 survey. I pool responses to these waves together assuming temporal autocorrelation; if ideology was included in the June 2012 wave, respondents would likely give very similar responses to what they gave in the preceding month. This process should

⁵ Multilevel data, such as panel data, are particularly prone to sensitivity issues in specifying multiple imputation models, such that estimated values may vary greatly depending on small changes in model parameters (Allison 2012; Enders, Mistler, and Keller 2016; Lüdtke, Robitzsch, and Grund 2017).

downward bias parameter estimates as it introduces measurement error – and so noise – to the data. Combining a respondent's 7-point party identification and their 7-point ideology in a given wave into a single measure of political identity should help to reduce measurement error.

Consistent with previous research on both media use (Zillmann and Bryant 2013) and political dispositions (Bafumi and Shapiro 2009; Huddy and Bankert 2017) I include several time-invariant exogenous control variables in these models that may influence both political identity and news exposure: gender, race, educational attainment, religiosity, income, and age. These variables represent between-individual components that explain differences between each individual's outcome of interest (Slater 2015). While some of these variables are actually timevariant (e.g. age), TAPS only asks them in respondents' initial survey wave and only provides age in 4 age-range groups, so I cannot accurately measure age as time-variant. I am also only interested in the between-individual effects of age and am not concerned about how the withinindividual aging process influences selective exposure or political identity.

All variables are coded between 0-1,⁶ such that for ideological news exposure, 0 (1) represents high exposure to very liberal (conservative) news and for political identity, 0 (1) represents strongly liberal and Democratic (conservative and Republican) identification. Females, nonwhites, more educated, less religious, higher income, and younger individuals are expected to engage with more liberal news and to identify more strongly as lib-Dems than their counterparts. Exclusion of these variables from models do not substantially influence coefficients of the predictors of interest.

⁶ Gender is coded male: 0, female: 1. Race is coded white: 0, nonwhite: 1. Educational attainment is coded less than high school: 0, high school: .33, some college: .66, bachelor's degree or more: 1. Religiosity is coded: never attend religious services: 0 to regularly attend religious services once per week or more: 1. Income is coded: less than \$20,000: 0 to \$250,000 or more: 1. Age is coded: 18-29: 0, 30-44: .33, 45:59: .66, 60 or more: 1.
Results

To begin, Table 2.1 provides results of ML-SEM models where coefficients are free to vary across waves. As mentioned previously, lagged coefficients depend highly on the time between waves, and because this time varies greatly across the seven waves where news exposure is measured (4 months to 17 months), it's likely that effects vary based on these time differences (Gollob and Reichardt 1987; Kuiper and Ryan 2018; Mulder and Hamaker 2020; Voelkle et al. 2012). Additionally, as seen in Figures 2.1-2.3, news selectivity rises mostly at the beginning and end of the timeseries: in proximity to presidential election seasons. Thus there may be contextual period effects that correspond with heterogenous coefficient estimates between waves. Specifically, it may be that cross-lagged effects are greatest around these politically charged periods and subside between them. Last, χ^2 model difference tests between constrained and unconstrained models reveal that constraining coefficients across time produces a significantly worse model fit (Satorra and Bentler 2001). However, in all models, fit indices indicate that the models fit the data well. That is, Comparative Fit Indexes (CFI) and Tucker-Lewis Indexes (TLI) are generally near 1, Root Mean Square Error of Approximation (RMSEA) is below .05, and Standardized Root Mean Square Residual (SRMSR) is generally below or near .01.

While there are strong advantages to leaving coefficients unconstrained, doing so produces six sets of results (for waves 2-7), which makes forming generalized interpretations difficult. I provide results where coefficients are constrained across time in order to provide an overall assessment of effects and comparisons between news exposure-political identity

reciprocity. Standard errors are calculated in all models using the Huber-White estimator, so that

they are robust to heteroskedasticity.⁷

t = 2	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Newsfox.exp (t - 1)	0.020	0.015	1.279	0.201
Newsfox.exp	0.077	0.020	3.878	0.000
Female	-0.049	0.010	-5.086	0.000
Nonwhite	-0.082	0.012	-6.702	0.000
Age	-0.012	0.013	-0.965	0.335
Income	0.032	0.019	1.670	0.095
Religiosity	0.133	0.016	8.303	0.000
Education	-0.083	0.018	-4.670	0.000
Pol.ID (t - 1)	0.409	0.039	10.591	0.000
	I			ı
t = 3	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Newsfox.exp (t - 1)	0.033	0.014	2.447	0.014
Newsfox.exp	0.083	0.015	5.535	0.000
Female	-0.050	0.009	-5.519	0.000
Nonwhite	-0.094	0.011	-8.399	0.000
Age	-0.017	0.012	-1.402	0.161
Income	0.039	0.019	2.062	0.039
Religiosity	0.163	0.015	10.697	0.000
Education	-0.081	0.017	-4.889	0.000
Pol.ID (t - 1)	0.331	0.035	9.386	0.000
	I			I
t = 4	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Newsfox.exp (t - 1)	0.022	0.014	1.526	0.127
Newsfox.exp	0.119	0.016	7.451	0.000
Female	-0.054	0.009	-6.152	0.000
Nonwhite	-0.080	0.011	-7.196	0.000
Age	-0.013	0.012	-1.144	0.253
Income	0.024	0.018	1.339	0.180
Religiosity	0.155	0.016	9.882	0.000
Education	-0.103	0.016	-6.521	0.000
Pol.ID (t - 1)	0.345	0.037	9.216	0.000
_	l	~ -	_	I
t = 5	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р

Table 2.1: Political identity regressed on Fox News exposure (coefficients unconstrained across waves)

⁷ Note I am unable to include sampling weights in models because some of this information is missing in TAPS data.

Newsfox.exp (t - 1)	0.060	0.016	3.733	0.000
Newsfox.exp	0.061	0.019	3.173	0.002
Female	-0.048	0.009	-5.522	0.000
Nonwhite	-0.097	0.011	-8.637	0.000
Age	-0.003	0.011	-0.263	0.792
Income	0.019	0.018	1.081	0.280
Religiosity	0.144	0.016	8.982	0.000
Education	-0.064	0.017	-3.776	0.000
Pol.ID (t - 1)	0.368	0.037	9.862	0.000
t = 6	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Newsfox.exp (t - 1)	0.010	0.019	0.549	0.583
Newsfox.exp	0.155	0.025	6.306	0.000
Female	-0.042	0.009	-4.487	0.000
Nonwhite	-0.099	0.011	-8.743	0.000
Age	-0.013	0.012	-1.013	0.311
Income	0.001	0.019	0.052	0.958
Religiosity	0.136	0.016	8.248	0.000
Education	-0.083	0.017	-4.767	0.000
Pol.ID (t - 1)	0.354	0.036	9.705	0.000
	I			1
t = 7	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Newsfox.exp (t - 1)	0.169	0.025	6.778	0.000
Newsfox.exp	-0.007	0.016	-0.436	0.663

X ² (26) = 158.749, RMSEA = 0.041, 90% CI [0.035, 0.047],
SRMR = 0.008, CFI = 0.994, TLI = 0.956

-0.057

-0.110

0.003

-0.010

0.152

-0.085

0.367

Female

Income

Religiosity

Education

Pol.ID (t - 1)

Age

Nonwhite

-5.735

-9.221

0.230

-0.493 8.557

-4.571

9.298

0.000

0.000

0.818

0.622

0.000

0.000

0.000

0.010

0.012

0.013

0.021

0.018

0.019

0.040

In waves (t) = 3, 5, and 7, lagged Fox News exposure (*newsfox.exp*) is significantly and positively related to political identity. Substantively in these waves, this cross-lagged effect indicates that: following a period of time during which an individual's Fox News exposure is relatively high (i.e. positively deviated from their mean), that individual's political identity becomes relatively more conservative and/or Republican in the following measurement period. This effect accounts for: 1) the possibility that a more conservative/Republican political identity in a previous wave (e.g. y_{t-2} or y_{t-3}) influenced Fox News exposure at t-1; 2) an individual's degree of Fox News exposure in the previous (e.g. x_{t-2} or x_{t-3}) and concurrent waves (i.e. *Newsfox.exp*), and; 3) all other stable, trait-like factors. The cross-lagged effect is largest in wave 7, where there is a 13-month period from wave 6. This is unexpected based on the largely ephemeral nature of media and informational effects, although the politically charged nature of this period – corresponding with the rise and election of Donald Trump to the presidency – may have a role in producing a large cross-lagged effect. The average cross-lagged effect size from waves in which the coefficient is statistically distinguishable from 0 is (.033 + .06 + .169) / 3 =.087.

The concurrent Fox News exposure coefficient (*Newsfox.exp*) either meets or greatly exceeds the magnitude and significance of its lagged counterpart in all measurement periods except the 7th. These coefficients certainly indicate that contemporaneous Fox News exposure and a right-leaning identity are generally highly correlated. The nature of these highly significant and large coefficients may also indicate that the bulk of the influence of Fox News exposure on political identity occurs quickly, and that there are often smaller, lingering effects of increased Fox News exposure captured by the lagged terms. As stated in the previous section, it is impossible to evaluate whether one or both of these interpretations are correct – given the data

at hand – but both are certainly in line with the findings of previous research on selective exposure.

In all waves except 7, the cross-concurrent effect is also positive and significant, indicating that positive deviations from the mean between Fox News exposure and political identity are positively correlated. Because all variables are coded to range from 0 to 1, their relative effect sizes can be compared. The average cross-concurrent effect in waves where it is significant is .099, 14% larger than the average cross-lagged effect. The autoregressive effect is significant in all waves, and the average coefficient size is .359, 312% larger than the average cross-lagged coefficient.⁸ In contrast to the cross-lagged and cross-concurrent coefficients, The autoregressive coefficients do not deviate much from each other across waves.

Outside of age and income, the time-invariant variable coefficients are significant and run in the expected direction, and their effect sizes do not vary greatly between waves. In Table 2.2, I show the reciprocal models: Fox News exposure regressed on political identity.

⁸ The large magnitude of the autoregressive coefficient relative to the cross-lagged coefficient is expected in cross-lagged panel design (Kenny 1975, 2014; Wooldridge 2010).

t = 2	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Pol.ID (t - 1)	-0.067	0.071	-0.934	0.351
Pol.ID	0.069	0.070	0.978	0.328
Female	-0.048	0.016	-2.937	0.003
Nonwhite	-0.068	0.017	-3.903	0.000
Age	0.060	0.021	2.817	0.005
Income	0.054	0.035	1.565	0.118
Religiosity	0.066	0.026	2.585	0.010
Education	-0.074	0.031	-2.418	0.016
Newsfox.exp (t - 1)	0.108	0.045	2.390	0.017
	1		1	1
t = 3	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Pol.ID (t - 1)	-0.110	0.071	-1.558	0.119
Pol.ID	0.193	0.072	2.661	0.008
Female	-0.035	0.017	-2.084	0.037
Nonwhite	-0.013	0.018	-0.714	0.475
Age	0.105	0.022	4.850	0.000
Income	0.032	0.035	0.920	0.357
Religiosity	0.017	0.028	0.600	0.548
Education	-0.041	0.030	-1.342	0.180
Newsfox.exp (t - 1)	0.113	0.045	2.530	0.011
	1			I
t = 4	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Pol.ID (t - 1)	-0.268	0.079	-3.400	0.001
Pol.ID	0.336	0.078	4.295	0.000
Female	-0.029	0.017	-1.658	0.097
Nonwhite	-0.035	0.019	-1.840	0.066
Age	0.092	0.023	3.981	0.000
Income	0.023	0.035	0.663	0.507
Religiosity	0.097	0.028	3.450	0.001
Education	-0.055	0.033	-1.669	0.095
Newsfox.exp (t - 1)	0.124	0.044	2.830	0.005
		G F		l
$\frac{t=5}{2}$	Est.	S.E.	z val.	p
Pol.ID (t - 1)	0.121	0.096	1.261	0.207
Pol.ID	-0.017	0.089	-0.196	0.845
Female	-0.042	0.018	-2.256	0.024
Nonwhite	-0.001	0.021	-0.026	0.979
Age	0.095	0.024	3.982	0.000
Income	0.039	0.038	1.035	0.301
Religiosity	0.054	0.030	1.781	0.075

Table 2.2: Fox News exposure regressed on political identity (coefficients unconstrained across waves)

Education	-0.054	0.034	-1.598	0.110
Newsfox.exp (t - 1)	0.098	0.044	2.208	0.027
t = 6	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Pol.ID (t - 1)	0.096	0.090	1.063	0.288
Pol.ID	-0.086	0.090	-0.957	0.339
Female	-0.036	0.017	-2.091	0.037
Nonwhite	-0.003	0.020	-0.159	0.873
Age	0.092	0.021	4.325	0.000
Income	0.099	0.034	2.921	0.003
Religiosity	0.099	0.028	3.529	0.000
Education	-0.063	0.031	-2.056	0.040
Newsfox.exp (t - 1)	0.174	0.047	3.678	0.000
t = 7	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Pol.ID (t - 1)	0.078	0.071	1.094	0.274
Pol.ID	0.079	0.062	1.264	0.206
Female	-0.031	0.017	-1.889	0.059
Nonwhite	-0.037	0.017	-2.169	0.030
Age	0.142	0.022	6.511	0.000
Income	0.056	0.035	1.629	0.103
Religiosity	0.088	0.027	3.186	0.001
Education	-0.033	0.030	-1.083	0.279
Newsfox.exp (t - 1)	0.047	0.046	1.019	0.308

X²(36) = 158.131, RMSEA = 0.033, 90% CI [0.028, 0.039], SRMR = 0.016, CFI = 0.994, TLI = 0.971

In only wave 4 is lagged political identity (*Pol.ID* (*t-1*)) significantly related to Fox News exposure, and the coefficient is perversely negative. This indicates that a directionally conservative deviation in wave 3 from one's expected political identity corresponds with less Fox News exposure in wave 4. This is likely a product of two factors. First, Figure 2.3 shows that the change in Fox News exposure between waves 3 and 4 is slightly negative among panelist con-Reps and positive among lib-Dems. Second, panel models produce highly sensitive estimates of intraindividual change in temporally stable variables. That is, small deviations from one's mean political identity are likely to produce outsized effects on Fox News exposure

because political identity is relatively stable over time. Thus small, positive movement in an individual's political identity, and overall moderation in selective exposure to Fox News between waves 3 and 4, may account for the negative cross-lagged coefficient in wave 4. Concurrent political identity (*Pol.ID*) is only positive and significant in waves 3 and 4. This set of observations is also notably different from the concurrent x coefficients in the reciprocal model results in Table 2.1, where concurrent Fox News exposure coefficients are highly significant in almost all measurement periods. However in waves 3 and 4, where the concurrent political identity estimate is significant, it appears to be more closely related to Fox News exposure than lagged Fox News exposure. The average size of the autoregressive term when it is statistically different than zero (in all waves except 7) is .123, which reflects lower intraindividual stability over time in Fox News exposure than in political identity. Tables 2.3 and 2.4 provide parameter estimates for models where coefficients are constrained across waves.

	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Newsfox.exp (t - 1)	0.018	0.007	2.583	0.010
Newsfox.exp	0.037	0.008	4.488	0.000
Female	-0.060	0.008	-7.343	0.000
Nonwhite	-0.106	0.010	-10.900	0.000
Age	-0.001	0.012	-0.070	0.944
Income	0.026	0.018	1.485	0.138
Religiosity	0.174	0.013	13.026	0.000
Education	-0.099	0.015	-6.781	0.000
Pol.ID (t - 1)	0.290	0.026	11.204	0.000

Table 2.3: Political identity regressed on Fox News exposure (coefficients constrained across waves)

X²(71) = 271.494, RMSEA = 0.03, 90% CI [0.027, 0.034], SRMR = 0.01, CFI = 0.991, TLI = 0.976

Lagged exposure to Fox News is positively related to political identity, indicating evidence of a media effect; individuals that recently watched more Fox News than usual adopt a more conservative/Republican identity than would otherwise be expected, controlling for both one's past political identity as well as other static factors. As expected, concurrent Fox News exposure has a larger effect size, perhaps indicating that more recent changes in news exposure are relatively more influential. Past political identity by far is the strongest indicator of present political identity. Gender, non-white status, religiosity, and education are all significantly related to political identity in the expected direction, while age and income are insignificant.

Table 2.4: Fox News exposure regressed on political identity (coefficients constrained across waves)

	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Pol.ID (t - 1)	-0.031	0.045	-0.703	0.482
Pol.ID	0.081	0.040	2.015	0.044
Female	-0.038	0.012	-3.184	0.001
Nonwhite	-0.031	0.015	-2.076	0.038
Age	0.100	0.015	6.637	0.000
Income	0.052	0.023	2.294	0.022
Religiosity	0.077	0.023	3.379	0.001
Education	-0.057	0.022	-2.641	0.008
Newsfox.exp (t - 1)	0.121	0.031	3.828	0.000

X²(71) = 237.936, RMSEA = 0.028, 90% CI [0.024, 0.032], SRMR = 0.025, CFI = 0.992, TLI = 0.980

Consistent with the unconstrained coefficients model, lagged disturbances in political identity appear to have no bearing on present levels of Fox News exposure. Directionally conservative/Republican deviations from one's concurrent mean political identity are positively correlated with elevated exposure to Fox News. Because concurrent Fox News exposure is also related to a more conservative/Republican identity, there may be evidence of a reinforcing spirals effect. However, because these reciprocal "effects" occur instantaneously (or rather, what must be inferred as instantaneous), it is impossible to know whether there is a causal feedback loop

between the two, or whether these changes are products of a third time-variant factor that is unaccounted for in the model.

To summarize the findings: selective exposure to Fox News has grown over time. Lib-Dems were already highly unlikely to say they watch Fox News by the end of 2011, but preference for Fox News among con-Reps grew by around 10% between the end of 2011 and the beginning of 2017.

Using the modeling strategy at hand, I do not find that an individual's increased exposure to Fox News can be explained by past adoption of a more right-leaning identity. That is, I do not find strong evidence for a selection effect among con-Reps. Instead, there is more evidence for a media effect, whereby increased exposure to Fox News produces a stronger con-Rep identity in the future. Chapter 3 picks up with the introduction of my novel measure of ideological news exposure and goes on to perform the same set of hypothesis tests performed in this chapter.

Chapter 3: A new measure of ideological news exposure

Introduction and hypotheses

This chapter assesses the same set of hypotheses detailed in Chapter 3 using The American Panel Survey data and a novel measure of ideological news exposure, which is essentially a combination of exposure frequency and the ideological slant of news outlet respondents report being exposed to. I begin by briefly restating the selection effect, media effect, and reinforcing spiral hypotheses. I then describe the measure introduced – ideological news exposure – and descriptively explore its distribution in the sample and temporal trends. I summarize the results of the hypothesis tests and then conclude with a discussion of the findings from this and the previous chapter.

In looking at the aggregate-level movement of panelists over time, I find that liberal Democrats and conservative Republicans were already ideologically polarized in their news exposure by end of 2011. Consistent with the theoretical expectations of Slater (2015) and the findings of Song and Boomgaarden (2017), periods of increased selective news exposure roughly coincide with the 2012 and 2016 election cycles, and a period of relative stability lies between them.

Over the course of the timeseries, conservative Republicans moved double the distance rightward in their ideological news exposure than liberal Democrats moved leftward. I find indirect evidence that this asymmetric polarization is in part due to the ideological asymmetry in the national news media environment; there are a fewer number of right-of-center news outlets than left-of-center outlets, and those outlets that are on the right are, on average, more ideologically extreme than left-leaning outlets. Thus conservatives that wish to engage with

mainstream conservative media are more constrained in their choices, and most available choices are highly conservative.

The hypotheses tested here as as follows: the selection effect hypothesis predicts that a more extreme or stronger political identity produces increased exposure to more ideologically congruent news media, and the media effect hypothesis predicts just the inverse relationship. The reinforcing spirals hypothesis predicts – under hightened political conditions – a positive feedback loop between identity and ideological news exposure.

Using the same modeling strategy identified in Chapter 2, I again find only support for the media effect hypothesis: more conservative (liberal) ideological news exposure at a previous point in time predicts a stronger right-leaning (left-leaning) political identity in the measured time interval. I find not only that the ideological news exposure measure introduced here produces results consistent with those produced with the Fox News exposure measure in Chapter 2, but also that the estimated coefficients are larger and more significant, suggesting that the ideological news exposure measure is empirically valid and perhaps a superior measure of the underlying construct.

News ideology

The study described in Chapters 2 and 3 ultimately aims to assess polarization of ideological news exposure between political groups and to evaluate the relationship between these two constructs. Thus I move from using a measure that mostly captures whether or not someone watches programming from a particular cable news outlet to evaluating the degree to which one's exposure to a particular ideological slant of news is related to their political identity. Fox News exposure is simple and transparent, but there are limitations in using it as a measure of selective news exposure; a liberal Democrat who was already not watching Fox News cannot

watch Fox News less if they adopt a stronger lib-Dem identity; there is a floor effect for lib-Dems that prohibits me from capturing the dynamics between their political identity and their selective news exposure when only using exposure Fox News as a stand-in for all news. There is a similar ceiling effect for con-Reps that already report to watch Fox News every day. I replicate the above analyses using a novel measure of ideological news exposure. This measure provides greater nuance and scope that should reduce measurement error and the likelihood of floor and ceiling effects. A similar set of findings should additionally help validate the measure; that is, if I again find evidence of a media effect and absence of a selection effect, there should be greater confidence that the measure captures ideological news exposure.

I first quantify the ideology of news outlets that respondents report to get their news through, using a set of four external resources that estimate the ideological slant of individual news outlets and programs. I term the measure *news ideology*. I then again move to incorporate the frequency with which individuals attend to the news, resulting in a novel measure of *ideological news exposure*. Next, I provide a set of figures that track ideological news exposure over time among a set of TAPS panelists. Finally, I analyze the relationship between ideological news exposure and political identity in a manner identical to the previous section.

Beyond the binary of preference for Fox News, it is possible to model the relationship between political groups' exposure to a liberal, neutral, or conservative news source and their tendency toward political polarization. Some previous selective exposure studies have done just that (e.g. Bakshy, Messing, and Adamic 2015). However, collapsing a rich spectrum of ideological news content into three categories artificially limits information about selective news exposure and may produce imprecise or biased estimates. While both The Washington Post and The New York Times are frequently cited as liberal newspapers, the latter is consistently found to exhibit a more liberal slant in its content (Budak, Goel, and Rao 2016; Gentzkow and Shapiro 2010; Groseclose and Milyo 2005; Otero 2021). Related, while Fox News and CNN are often touted as polar ideological opposites in cable news, Fox News is often found to be more conservative in its content than CNN is found to be liberal, and Fox News viewership is found to be associated with more conservative policy opinions than CNN is associated with liberal opinions (Feldman et al. 2012; Hart 2008; Zúñiga, Correa, and Valenzuela 2012). Thus, in attempting to understand the factors that lead to, or are consequences of, selective exposure, it may be important to quantify and capture the full ideological space in which these news sources reside.

When TAPS asks "Where do you get MOST of your news about national and international issues? [Family members, friends, or workmates; television; radio; newspapers; magazines; internet; other]," respondents are allowed to choose up to two mediums. If respondents choose "television," they are asked for their "most common source of news [ABC, CBS, NBC, CNN, MSNBC, Fox News, local station, and other]." Respondents that choose radio are asked to then choose between talk radio, public radio, music radio, or "other" as their most common source of radio news. Respondents that choose newspaper are asked to choose between USA today, New York Times, Wall Street Journal, and "other newspapers."

I am able to measure a respondent's news ideology if in a given wave if they select at least one of "television," "radio," or "newspapers" among the two possible responses in the medium question, then select ABC, CBS, NBC, CNN, MSNBC, Fox News, talk radio, public radio, USA today, New York Times, or Wall Street Journal among the news source questions. Respondents that select "other" in either the medium or news source questions are given the option to write in answers. I extract other news outlets from these write-in responses to include among the list of news outlets for which ideology can be measured: Al Jazeera, BBC, CNBC, Los Angeles Times, and Washington Post.

News ideology cannot be measured in a given wave for respondents that choose family members, friends, or workmates, internet, or other (and do not provide an extractable text response) to both instances of the news medium question. That is, for respondents that select "friends" and "internet" when asked where they get most of their news, there is no useable information from which to measure their news ideology for that wave. The same is true for respondents that select "friends" and "television" then select "local station" or "other" in the followup television source question. However, if a respondent selects "friends" and "television" when asked where they get most of their news, then selects "ABC" in the followup television question, their news ideology for that wave is assigned to be the ideology of ABC News. Likewise, if a respondent selects "television" and "newspaper" then selects "ABC" and "New York Times" in the two respective followup news source questions, their news ideology is measured as the average ideology of those two news sources.

In the 9,387 total observations to the set of items pertaining to preferred news mediums and sources over the seven waves the question was asked, news ideology can be measured in 76% of observations. Respondents for which I am unable to capture news ideology are not demographically or politically distinct from uncaptured respondents. That is, the 24% of observations missing due to responses from which news ideology cannot be measured should not seriously bias the temporal trends in the following figures or the parameter estimates from the models that follow.

To assign numeric values for the ideologies of each named news outlets, I average the estimates provided by four external sources: Ad Fontes Media (AFM), AllSides, Media Bias Fact Check (MBFC), and Ribeiro et al.'s (2018) media bias monitor (MBM). All four sources rate news outlets on a left-right/conservative-liberal scale according to their own content- or audience-based methodologies.⁹ Each has been previously used in applied scholarly work pertaining to news media bias (Badawy, Lerman, and Ferrara 2019; Bovet and Makse 2019; Zhao et al. 2020).

I first rescale the sources' scales to run from -1 (most liberal/left in a respective source's database of news outlets) to +1 (most conservative/right), with 0 retained as ideologically neutral. Table 3.1 provides the Pearson's correlation coefficients for the ideology scores that each source assigns to the outlets named in TAPS. The sources' assessments of news outlets' ideologies are highly correlated, and averaging their scores across outlets should reduce measurement error toward reaching a true ideological slant for each outlet.

Table 3.1: news outlet ideology source correlations	Media Bias Monitor	Ad Fontes Media	AllSides
Media Bias Monitor			
Ad Fontes Media	0.85		
AllSides	0.76	0.94	
Media Bias Fact Check	0.81	0.94	0.91

I

⁹ While Ribeiro et al.'s (2018) media bias monitor and Ad Fontes Media's media bias scale assign numeric values to the ideological slant of news outlets, Allsides and Media Bias Fact Check assign qualitative labels to news outlets: left, center-left, neutral, center-right, and right. I code these scales numerically, so that left = -1, center-left = -.5, neutral = 0, center-right = .5, and right = 1.

Figure 3.1 illustrates the ideological score for each news source, as the average taken by the aforementioned media bias estimator sources.¹⁰ There is asymmetry with regard to the number of liberal and conservative news outlets named by TAPS and this asymmetry in the survey sample reflects the real world, where major and mainstream liberally slanted news outlets in the U.S outnumber conservative outlets (Budak, Goel, and Rao 2016; Mitchell et al. 2014; Ribeiro et al. 2018). Ideological asymmetry is also present; Fox News and talk news are both more conservative than the most liberal news sources. Additionally, while there exist many "center-left" news sources according to Allsides and MBFC, only the Wall Street Journal is classified as "center-right."



FIG. 3.1

This means that conservatives and Republicans that seek to attend to like-minded news are far more limited in their options than liberals and Democrats. It also means that con-Reps must often an take an ideological leap if they want to move to attend to more conservative news. That is, the move from CNBC (the most ideologically neutral television news outlet in the sample at -.14) to CNN (the most liberal at -.61) is .47 units. The move from CNBC to Fox News (the most conservative television outlet at .81) is .95, about double the ideological distance.

¹⁰ To assign ideological scores for "talk radio" as a news source, I average the ideological scores for the top-two news programs during the 2010s: The Rush Limbaugh Show and The Sean Hannity Show (Top Talk Audiences : TALKERS.COM n.d.). "Public radio" is assigned the score of National Public Radio, which, while it is a network and not a program, Allsides, MBFC, MBM, and AFM rate as a whole.

Figure 3.2 gives some preliminary insight into the effect of this news outlet asymmetry. Con-Reps are noticeably more "cross-pressured" than lib-Dems in their ideological news preferences. While a higher proportion of con-Reps sit at the ideological extreme, there is also a considerable proportion of them that report getting most of their news from NBC, BBC, or public radio. In contrast, very few lib-Dems report getting their news from Fox or talk radio, and the large majority report getting their news from liberal sources.



Average news ideology by average political identity

FIG. 3.2

Figure 3.3 shows this distribution over time for all observed responses in each wave. As with the previous times series figures, most of the polarization appears to occur between the October 2015 and February 2017 waves, though substantial rightward movement occurred for

con-Reps between June 2012 and June 2013. Moreover, con-Reps moved more than double the distance in the conservative direction than lib-Dems moved in the liberal direction over the course of the timeseries. Lib-Dems moved from a position of -.23 to -.30, a difference of -.07. Con-Reps moved from a position of .21 to .38, a difference of .17.



Note: Avg. liberal Democrat N / wave: 510. Avg. conservative Republican N / wave: 458.

FIG. 3.3

I do not have access to data on the ideology of news outlets before 2020, when I collected this data, so I am unable to account for changes over time in the ideological slant of the news outlets themselves. I necessarily assume them to be constant over time, which many certainly are not. However, I believe that this limitation hinders my ability to find significant results, relative to the alternative where I am able to account for these changes. It's likely that the news sources under investigation have polarized in the ideological slant of their news content over this period; liberal sources such as CNN and MSNBC have become more liberal and Fox News and conservative talk news have become more conservative (Martin and Yurukoglu 2017). Thus by holding news ideology constant across time, changes only reflect changes in respondents' exposure to these sources, and not growing extremity in the news outlets themselves.

Figure 3.4 illustrates the same temporal trends among only panelists and shows that news ideology stayed fairly constant throughout, with most of the divergence between political groups occurring between the last two waves.







News attention

The last step in formulating my measure of *ideological news exposure* is to incorporate respondents' frequency of news exposure in a manner identical to what was done for Fox News exposure. Figure 3.5 shows that, relative to the distribution of news ideology in Figure 3.2, incorporation of news frequency modestly increases variation and reduces the bimodality of the distribution.



Average ideological news exposure (avg. political identity)

FIG. 3.5

Figure 3.6 shows the temporal trend for ideological news exposure between con-Reps and lib-Dems. The trends are almost identical to those observed in Figure 3.3 (news ideology). Lib-Dems moved from a mean of -.22 in December 2011 to a mean of -.29 in February 2017, a change of -.07. Con-Reps moved from .19 to .36, a change of .17.



FIG. 3.6

Figure 3.7 illustrates the trends among panelists, and shows a slightly attenuated set of trends relative to those observed in Figure 3.4. Over the timeseries, lib-Dems' mean estimates move from -.27 to -.31, a change of -.04. Con-Reps move from .34 to .42, a change of .08. Consistent with selective exposure to Fox News, movement among con-Reps occurs primarily between waves 2 and 3 and between waves 6 and 7. In contrast, lib-Dems moderate their selective exposure through the end of 2014 and only then begin moving leftward through the end of the timeseries.



Note: Avg. liberal Democrat N / wave: 114. Avg. conservative Republican N / wave: 123.

FIG. 3.7

Overall, polarization over time in self-reported exposure to ideologically congruent news is evident and has grown over time. However, a large portion of the divergence observed occurred between waves 2 and 3 (only among con-Reps), June 2012 – June 2013, and the last 2 waves, October 2015 – February 2017, indicating that periods of increased selectivity may be products of politically charged contexts, such as presidential elections. Additionally, these findings corroborate with those of Song and Boomgaarden (2017), who test Slater's (2007, 2015) reinforcing spirals model and find that national elections trigger periods of increased news selectivity.

Results

I next estimate a set of ML-SEM models in a manner identical to the Fox News exposure models in Chapter 2.¹¹ Table 3.2 reports results for political identity regressed on ideological news exposure, with coefficients unconstrained to be equal across time.

t=2	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Ideo.News.Exp (t - 1)	0.025	0.023	1.123	0.261
Ideo.News.Exp	0.120	0.027	4.420	0.000
Female	-0.041	0.010	-4.246	0.000
Nonwhite	-0.071	0.012	-5.815	0.000
Age	0.000	0.012	0.030	0.976
Income	0.031	0.019	1.661	0.097
Religiosity	0.116	0.016	7.111	0.000
Education	-0.076	0.017	-4.457	0.000
Pol.ID (t - 1)	0.437	0.041	10.657	0.000
t = 3	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Ideo.News.Exp (t - 1)	0.065	0.021	3.188	0.001
Ideo.News.Exp	0.125	0.023	5.396	0.000
Female	-0.039	0.009	-4.236	0.000
Nonwhite	-0.083	0.011	-7.395	0.000
Age	-0.001	0.011	-0.068	0.946
Income	0.036	0.018	1.973	0.049
Religiosity	0.143	0.016	8.905	0.000
Education	-0.068	0.017	-4.096	0.000
Pol.ID (t - 1)	0.343	0.037	9.300	0.000
t = 4	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Ideo.News.Exp (t - 1)	0.066	0.020	3.268	0.001
Ideo.News.Exp	0.147	0.022	6.606	0.000
Female	-0.044	0.009	-4.960	0.000
Nonwhite	-0.072	0.011	-6.430	0.000
Age	0.004	0.011	0.346	0.729
Income	0.020	0.017	1.195	0.232
Religiosity	0.133	0.017	8.003	0.000

Table 3.2: Political identity regressed on ideological news exposure (coefficients unconstrained across waves)

¹¹ See the "Panel analysis methodology" section of Chapter 2 for a detailed explanation of the modeling strategy and rationale for the covariates included.

Education	-0.093	0.015	-6.037	0.000
Pol.ID (t - 1)	0.364	0.041	8.969	0.000
t = 5	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Ideo.News.Exp (t - 1)	0.059	0.025	2.393	0.017
Ideo.News.Exp	0.132	0.025	5.247	0.000
Female	-0.040	0.009	-4.570	0.000
Nonwhite	-0.088	0.011	-7.655	0.000
Age	0.012	0.011	1.142	0.253
Income	0.020	0.017	1.162	0.245
Religiosity	0.122	0.017	7.131	0.000
Education	-0.053	0.017	-3.160	0.002
Pol.ID (t - 1)	0.392	0.042	9.359	0.000
t = 6	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Ideo.News.Exp (t - 1)	0.041	0.028	1.469	0.142
Ideo.News.Exp	0.184	0.034	5.380	0.000
Female	-0.035	0.009	-3.678	0.000
Nonwhite	-0.085	0.012	-7.216	0.000
Age	0.009	0.011	0.796	0.426
Income	0.007	0.018	0.382	0.703
Religiosity	0.114	0.018	6.523	0.000
Education	-0.073	0.017	-4.243	0.000
Pol.ID (t - 1)	0.380	0.041	9.279	0.000
t = 7	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Ideo.News.Exp (t - 1)	0.225	0.031	7.359	0.000
Ideo.News.Exp	0.012	0.022	0.551	0.582
Female	-0.049	0.010	-4.948	0.000
Nonwhite	-0.097	0.013	-7.688	0.000
Age	0.024	0.012	1.908	0.056
Income	-0.004	0.020	-0.229	0.819
Religiosity	0.130	0.019	7.000	0.000
Education	-0.077	0.019	-4.141	0.000
Pol.ID (t - 1)	0.382	0.046	8.248	0.000

X²(26) = 152.036, RMSEA = 0.040, 90% CI [0.034, 0.046], SRMR = 0.008, CFI = 0.994, TLI = 0.960 In waves 3, 4, 5, and 7, the cross-lagged term (i.e. ideological news exposure or

Ideo.News.Exp) is positive and significantly related to political identity. The average size of the coefficient in these waves is .104. Similar to the estimates using the Fox News exposure measure, in all waves but the last the concurrent x term is positive and significant. The average coefficient of concurrent ideological news exposure is .142. These are notable increases in magnitude over the average Fox News exposure coefficients observed in Table 2.1, which are .087 and .099, respectively. Lagged Fox News exposure is additionally insignificant in wave 4, where lagged ideological news exposure is significant. Table 3.3 reports the results from the reciprocal relationship model.

Table 3.3: Ideological news exposure regressed on political identity (coefficients unconstrained across waves)

t = 2	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Pol.ID (t - 1)	-0.065	0.078	-0.834	0.404
Pol.ID	0.134	0.082	1.633	0.103
Female	-0.064	0.018	-3.632	0.000
Nonwhite	-0.074	0.023	-3.194	0.001
Age	-0.040	0.022	-1.849	0.064
Income	0.012	0.033	0.366	0.715
Religiosity	0.097	0.031	3.186	0.001
Education	-0.059	0.032	-1.862	0.063
Ideo.News.Exp (t - 1)	0.094	0.044	2.106	0.035
t = 3	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Pol.ID (t - 1)	0.042	0.070	0.600	0.548
Pol.ID	0.029	0.094	0.308	0.758
Female	-0.072	0.017	-4.185	0.000
Nonwhite	-0.037	0.022	-1.671	0.095
Age	-0.012	0.021	-0.548	0.584
Income	0.040	0.034	1.196	0.232
Religiosity	0.090	0.032	2.796	0.005
Education	-0.099	0.031	-3.227	0.001
Ideo.News.Exp (t - 1)	0.148	0.047	3.155	0.002
_				
t = 4	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р

Pol.ID (t - 1)	-0.191	0.074	-2.579	0.010
Pol.ID	0.218	0.085	2.571	0.010
Female	-0.045	0.017	-2.609	0.009
Nonwhite	-0.040	0.021	-1.917	0.055
Age	-0.004	0.020	-0.197	0.844
Income	0.028	0.033	0.854	0.393
Religiosity	0.139	0.032	4.330	0.000
Education	-0.043	0.030	-1.428	0.153
Ideo.News.Exp (t - 1)	0.145	0.043	3.372	0.001

t = 5	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Pol.ID (t - 1)	-0.034	0.095	-0.359	0.720
Pol.ID	0.099	0.079	1.258	0.208
Female	-0.049	0.017	-2.845	0.004
Nonwhite	-0.031	0.021	-1.443	0.149
Age	-0.016	0.021	-0.751	0.453
Income	0.008	0.033	0.251	0.802
Religiosity	0.102	0.033	3.034	0.002
Education	-0.082	0.031	-2.677	0.007
Ideo.News.Exp (t - 1)	0.141	0.048	2.920	0.003

t = 6	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Pol.ID (t - 1)	0.283	0.110	2.561	0.010
Pol.ID	-0.318	0.147	-2.159	0.031
Female	-0.044	0.017	-2.640	0.008
Nonwhite	-0.043	0.021	-2.017	0.044
Age	-0.011	0.020	-0.522	0.601
Income	0.058	0.032	1.811	0.070
Religiosity	0.132	0.031	4.230	0.000
Education	-0.066	0.028	-2.338	0.019
Ideo.News.Exp (t - 1)	0.239	0.049	4.861	0.000

t = 7	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Pol.ID (t - 1)	-0.041	0.142	-0.289	0.773
Pol.ID	0.276	0.083	3.320	0.001
Female	-0.045	0.017	-2.626	0.009
Nonwhite	-0.049	0.021	-2.308	0.021
Age	-0.023	0.021	-1.111	0.266
Income	0.020	0.032	0.636	0.525
Religiosity	0.084	0.032	2.607	0.009
Education	-0.045	0.030	-1.500	0.134
Ideo.News.Exp (t - 1)	0.025	0.052	0.472	0.637

X²(26) = 101.832, RMSEA = 0.031, 90% CI [0.025, 0.037], SRMR = 0.012, CFI = 0.997, TLI = 0.976

Similar to the Fox News exposure model results in Table 2.2, Table 3.3 reports that the cross-lagged coefficient is negative and significant in wave 4. However it is positive and significant in wave 6, indicating that directionally conservative/Republican deviations in wave 5 from an individual's mean political identity corresponds with above-average increased conservative news exposure in wave 6. This is what is expected from a selection effect. However, concurrent political identity is negatively related to ideological news exposure in wave 6, where in waves 4 and 7 it is significant and positive. Tables 3.4 and 3.5 report results for models where coefficients are constrained across waves.

Table 3.4: Political identity regressed on ideological newsexposure (coefficients constrained across waves)

	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Ideo.News.Exp (t - 1)	0.036	0.010	3.477	0.001
Ideo.News.Exp	0.059	0.011	5.381	0.000
Female	-0.056	0.008	-6.923	0.000
Nonwhite	-0.101	0.010	-10.455	0.000
Age	0.007	0.011	0.626	0.531
Income	0.026	0.017	1.577	0.115
Religiosity	0.165	0.014	12.107	0.000
Education	-0.095	0.014	-6.649	0.000
Pol.ID (t - 1)	0.294	0.027	10.902	0.000

X²(71) = 268.913, RMSEA = 0.030, 90% CI [0.026, 0.034], SRMR = 0.012, CFI = 0.991, TLI = 0.977

Again, similar to the Fox News exposure coefficients in Table 2.3, the cross-lagged and cross-concurrent effects are both significant and positive in the model results shown in Table 3.4.

However, the effect size for each is about double that of the Fox News exposure terms, which are .018 and .037, respectively. Thus it appears likely that the extra variation in ideological news exposure captured by this variable produces a stronger predictor of change in one's political identity.

	Est.	S.E.	z val.	р
Pol.ID (t - 1)	0.053	0.041	1.286	0.198
Pol.ID	0.138	0.040	3.480	0.001
Female	-0.043	0.012	-3.723	0.000
Nonwhite	-0.028	0.015	-1.905	0.057
Age	-0.015	0.014	-1.090	0.276
Income	0.019	0.021	0.911	0.363
Religiosity	0.079	0.022	3.539	0.000
Education	-0.047	0.020	-2.411	0.016
Ideo.News.Exp (t - 1)	0.141	0.037	3.824	0.000

Table 3.5: Ideological news exposure regressed on political identity (coefficients constrained across waves)

X²(71) = 216.909, RMSEA = 0.026, 90% CI [0.022, 0.030], SRMR = 0.024, CFI = 0.994, TLI = 0.983

For the last time, similar to Table 2.4, the cross-lagged coefficient observed in Table 3.5 is insignificant and the concurrent x coefficient is significant and positive. The size of the latter coefficient is considerably larger than it is using the Fox News measure in Table 2.4 (by about 60%). Again, the concurrent coefficient indicates that a more conservative/Republican-than-average political identity corresponds with a more conservative-than-average news exposure at the same time, but it is impossible to infer any causal relationship between these concurrent variables.

Discussion

Before moving to synthesize the findings presented between Chapters 2 and 3, there are two significant limitations of the findings presented in this study that should be highlighted first. The first limitation concerns generalizability: these findings cannot be safely generalized to news mediums beyond television, radio, or newspapers, nor beyond national and mainstream news outlets. There may be aspects of, for instance, internet news that are unique and influence political identity in a manner not found here (Kaid 2003). Second, the effect of ideological news exposure, while significant, is very small; in the time-constrained model, a one-unit deviation in selective news exposure – that is, moving from exposure to MSNBC everyday to exposure to talk news everyday – produces a 3.6% change toward a more right-wing identity. This small effect size may reflect the high stability of political identity and/or the ineffectual nature of mass legacy news media. Because news exposure and political identity are the only variables under consideration in this study, it is impossible to disentangle which is more likely.

The small and insignificant cross-lagged effects of ideological news exposure and political identity, respectively, could also be a product of the time constraints of the measurement periods. The average time between measurement periods is 10 months. Given this extreme length and consistent documentations of instantaneous and short-lived media and information effects (Chong and Druckman 2010; Druckman, Fein, and Leeper 2012; Hill et al. 2013), it is surprising that I any evidence for a lagged effect of news exposure on identity. Further, it is not at all surprising that I find very little evidence of an effect of lagged political identity on news exposure. If either selection or media effects tend to occur and dissipate quickly, it may be that the concurrent x coefficients reflect these effects. Thus these generally significant and relatively large cross-concurrent coefficients may be capturing a reinforcing spirals effect.

However, it is also possible that contemporaneously measured changes in ideological news exposure and political identity are caused by a set of variables unobserved in this analysis, so that the estimates are biased by omitted variables. Additionally, the modeling strategy used in this study aims to provide a tough test of the reinforcing spirals hypothesis, and so I consider the lagged coefficients to be the most consequential in testing this hypothesis. For these reasons, I move forward with the discussion concerning the cross-lagged effects and not the crossconcurrent effects.

On the whole, I present a set of results nearly identical to that presented in Chapter 2. I find that liberal Democrats and conservative Republicans are highly selective in the news they attend to; most members of these groups attend to likeminded news outlets. The polarization of news exposure has grown between December 2011 and February 2017, with most of the growth occurring around the time of presidential elections.

At least at the individual level, I do not find that change in selectivity of ideologically congruent news is a product of change in one's political identity. As individuals move toward either pole of the political identity spectrum, their selectivity to likeminded news does not grow in turn. Instead, I find that increased levels of selectivity in the past produces more extreme political identities in the future. That is, I only find strong evidence for a media effect, whereby attending to likeminded news leads one to view themselves as a stronger partisan and ideologue. Thus I do not find strong evidence in support of a reinforcing spirals model, as only one piece of the model is present.

Absence of a selection effect could be a function of several factors, such as the time period under observation. Democrats and Republicans were already highly polarized in their

news consumption by the end of 2011. Ideological news exposure may have been a function of political identity prior to this period and plateaued due to the upper ideological bounds of available news sources.

Or, more likely, individuals' increasingly extreme identities lead to greater exposure to more ideologically extreme news content over time, but through increasingly ideologically slanted news content from the same sources. For instance, it may be that a stronger rightwing identity contributes to greater exposure to more conservative news over time simply because Fox News has grown more conservative in its content over time (Martin and Yurukoglu 2017). Individuals' media consumption habits could remain the same while becoming exposed to more ideologically extreme content. If this is the case, then the measures used in the panel study would not capture this selection effect. However, it is unclear as to whether "passive" selection of more ideologically extreme news qualifies as a selection effect in the way that scholars conceptualize it; individuals would not be seeking out more politically congruent information so much as maintaining their preferred news sources. On the contrary, individuals would be required to actively break their habits in order to maintain or decrease their exposure to increasingly ideologically extreme content. The interaction between the changing ideological slant of news outlets and consumers' exposure preferences should be given more focus in future work.

Last, absence of a selection effect may be due to TAPS' inability to capture preferred internet news sources. It could be that individuals seeking more ideologically extreme news to fit their political identity may be opting out of legacy mediums in favor of internet news. The internet facilitates a more fractionalized news environment that can cater to more extreme tastes than legacy mediums can typically afford to do (Garrett 2009; Kaid 2003). Because TAPS does

not ask respondents where they get their internet news from, I am unable to track internet news ideology. Future surveys should incorporate higher resolution internet news preference questions as a continually growing proportion of the public gets their news from the internet.

Moving to my methodological contribution, the similar findings presented between Chapters 2 and 3 indicate that the novel measure of ideological news exposure is an empirically valid means of evaluating the degree to which an individual is exposed to a particular ideology of news media, at least as it relates to one's political identity. Relative to the models estimated with the Fox News exposure variable, the higher magnitude and more significant coefficients in the media effects models (Tables 3.2 and 3.4) provided in this chapter indicate increased certainty that such an effect is actually occurring. Further, the measure adds conceptual nuance that previous measures have not explored: the notion of quantifying the ideological slant of a news organization or program is not new, but simultaneously taking into account the frequency to which one exposed to ideologically slanted news media appears to be highly uncommon. Future research may go even farther: in estimating the relationship between news exposure and topical political opinions, one may account for how well covered a given topic is in a given time period, with the idea that increased topic coverage should produce greater opinion change. Empirical questions remain as to whether exposure to more ideologically slanted news outlets produce greater opinion change given similar levels of issue coverage.

Future studies should also explore among which segments of the public these relationships may be stronger or weaker. For instance, there may be greater selective exposure or media effects among younger individuals whose news preferences and political identities may be less crystalized and stable than older individuals. Future work also ought to investigate a more diverse array of the factors that ideological news exposure may influence. In particular, no

studies have assessed the relationship between more ideologically extreme news exposure and political behavior. Does increased exposure to Fox News or CNN produce a greater likelihood to turn out, or to volunteer with political campaigns? Or, perhaps, does more extreme news discourage consumers from participating in politics? These questions remain to be answered, and in an era of continued polarization, they seem increasingly relevant.

Chapter 4: An experiment on motivated reasoning and evaluations of arguments about climate change

Introduction

The research presented in Chapters 4 and 5 assesses the extent to which people are directionally or accuracy motivated when considering information and forming opinions about climate change. I investigate as to whether individuals adopt opinions about climate change and evaluations of messages by the actors involved in line with their prior opinions on the topic or their partisanship – or – do they aim to form an accurate set of opinions and evaluations in line with information provided by expert sources, even if this information goes against their own party's position?

The public is consistently found to follow the political opinions of copartisan elites (Bullock 2011; Bullock et al. 2013; Lenz 2013), even when those opinions are factually incorrect and subsequently corrected (Ecker and Ang 2019; Flynn, Nyhan, and Reifler 2017; Kahan 2015; Nyhan and Reifler 2010). Maintenance of factually incorrect beliefs in the face of contrary expert evidence is especially prominent on the topic of climate change, where Republicans follow their party leaders in denying climate change or underestimating its effects (Brulle, Carmichael, and Jenkins 2012; Jacques, Dunlap, and Freeman 2008; Kahan 2012, 2015; McCright and Dunlap 2011; Tesler 2018).

This study looks for motivated reasoning in climate change opinion among an understudied group: liberals and Democrats. There is virtually no published scholarly work that investigates motivated reasoning in climate change opinion among those on the left. Like those on the right, liberals and Democrats have been found to reject science messages that contrast with pre-existing beliefs, and dissonant science messages have been found to result in reduced trust of the scientific community (Kahan 2017; E. C. Nisbet, Cooper, and Garrett 2015). A primary question this study aims to answer then is: are Democrats motivated to follow copartisan elites? More specifically, who do Democrats follow when they are cross-pressured between conflicting information sources that they tend to trust – fellow Democrats and climate scientists – and who are normally in agreeance on climate change?

In the January 14th Democratic 2020 presidential primary debate, candidate and senator Bernie Sanders stated the following,

"If we as a nation do not transform our energy system away from fossil fuel, not by 2050, not by 2040, but unless we lead the world right now — not easy stuff the planet we are leaving our kids will be uninhabitable and unhealthy".

UCLA climate scientist Daniel Swain responded to the statement, saying,

"There's not really a plausible climate change scenario in which the Earth becomes truly uninhabitable."

Richard Betts of the U.K.'s Met Office Hadley Centre added,

"While it is clear that ongoing warming of the global climate would eventually have very severe consequences, the concept of the Earth becoming uninhabitable within anywhere near [the year 2100] is pure hyperbole" (Jackson et al. 2020).

This is a real-world example of credible, mainstream climate scientists refuting, what they argue is, an exaggerative and misinformative statement by a Democratic opinion leader concerning the imminent and existential threat of climate change. While exaggerative beliefs
about the severity of climate change in the public are likely not nearly as prevalent as denialist beliefs, nor are the former nearly so detrimental to policy action on climate change, examining these beliefs may provide needed understanding of motivated reasoning in climate change opinion formation (Druckman and McGrath 2019). Additionally, the extent to which the public believes that the media and Democratic elites exaggerate the severity of climate change carries important policy implications. Such "Pandora's Box" frames (M. C. Nisbet 2009), which focus on catastrophic consequences of climate change, tend to polarize climate change opinion along partisan and ideological lines, as Republicans and conservatives believe such consequences are, rightfully sometimes, exaggerated. In 2018, Gallup reported that 69% of Republicans, but only 4% of Democrats, believed that climate change is generally exaggerated in the news (Kamarck 2019).

I look particularly at how Democrat-identified individuals respond to presentation of variations in the above passage. I use a convenience sample of undergraduate students; a population with demographic characteristics highly correlated with Democratic selfidentification, belief in anthropogenic climate change, and support for climate policies: young, educated, and liberal (Egan and Mullin 2017; Hornsey et al. 2016). For the purpose of the hypothesis tests described in the following section, I look specifically at Democratic-affiliated respondents

I present these arguments as experimental treatments in, essentially, a 2-by-2 factorial design to understand the independent effects of 1) presence of a copartisan elite misinformation source cue; and 2) presence of a correction that follows the misinformation, on participants' opinions on the arguments themselves as well as their opinions about climate change. Chapter 4

focuses on presenting results of hypothesis tests concerning argument evaluations as dependent variables, while Chapter 5 tests the same set of hypotheses on climate change opinions.

I find scant evidence that individuals evaluate arguments about climate change as a function of their partisanship in a manner consistent with directional motivated reasoning. That is, participants in this study do not rate the misinformation argument more favorably (or the correction less favorably) when the source of the misinformation argument is identified as a copartisan elite. In fact, overall, copartisans respond more negatively toward the misinformation argument is attributed to a copartisan senator. Even more, when the misinformation source is identified as a Democrat, stronger Democrats rate the misinformation argument *less* favorably than when the misinformation source is unaffiliated with a party, suggesting a copartisan backlash correlated with strength of copartisanship. I find similar evidence that participants that came into the experiment viewing climate change as highly threatening rate the correction more highly when the misinformation source is identified as a copartisan.

While evaluating for the presence of motivated reasoning, I seek to ensure that I am not simply capturing "disagreement over who constitutes a credible source" (Druckman and McGrath 2019, p. 116). Individuals may actually be motivated to form accurate opinions based on how credible they deem information sources to be, and observed divergence between individuals with different prior attitudes may instead be a product of how the same individuals differently view politicians and scientists as credible sources of information. In a review of existing studies on motivated reasoning in the formation of climate change opinion, Druckman and McGrath (2019) note that studies do not account for the possibility that individuals are motivated to form accurate opinions based on who they think are credible sources of

information. The authors argue that perceived source credibility may be confounding the relationships observed between prior attitudes or partisanship and opinion formation. The present study seeks to address this issue by also accounting for individuals' prior perceived credibility of climate change information sources.

However, I also find little support for Druckman and Mcgrath's (2019) concern that perceived credibility of information sources actually accounts for observed directional motivated reasoning. In fact, perceived source credibility largely does not appear to influence evaluations of the arguments presented in a manner consistent with accuracy motivated reasoning. For instance, participants that came in viewing Democratic politicians as highly credible do not view the misinformation argument more favorably than their counterparts between experimental conditions when the source of the misinformation is unidentified and when it is identified as Democratic senator.

That being said, I find that individuals generally evaluate the arguments presented to them about climate change in a manner consistent with accuracy motivated reasoning. Compared to experimental conditions where participants are not offered the sources of the arguments presented, providing participants full information about the argument sources in a manner resembling the passage above produces lower evaluations of the misinformation argument, higher evaluations of the correction, and views that the correction is more persuasive. In other words, when Democratic participants are given information that the misinformation comes from a Democratic politician and the correction comes from climate scientists, as they would be provided in a typical news article, they tend to follow the expert source in their evaluations.

Theory and hypotheses

The observation that individuals tend to process and evaluate information in a manner that conforms to their prior dispositions is not new (Campbell et al. 1960; Lord, Ross, and Lepper 1979). Kunda (1990) is credited with developing political psychology's modern understanding of motivated reasoning: individuals can be motivated to be accurate in their judgements or to arrive at a particular conclusion (Groenendyk and Krupnikov 2021). Kunda finds that the latter occurs more frequently among individuals. For instance, when participants in Kunda's study were told that caffeine consumption has negative health effects, they reported lower consumption levels. Kunda theorizes that people engage less frequently in accuracy motivated reasoning because it is more cognitively costly than directionally motivated reasoning.¹² Individuals are constrained in their ability to arrive at a conclusion by their ability to make reasonable justifications to get there. People more quickly, and are more likely to, access memories and facts that support a desired goal.

Taber, Lodge, and Glathar (2001) brought Kunda's framework to political science, and expanded and popularized the concept of motivated reasoning in the formation of political opinions (Kraft, Lodge, and Taber 2015; Lodge and Taber 2005; Taber and Lodge 2006, 2013). Taber and Lodge (2006) describe three cognitive mechanisms by which directional motivated reasoning can occur. First, "a prior attitude effect, whereby people who feel strongly about an issue [...] will evaluate supportive arguments as stronger and more compelling than opposing arguments" (757). Second, a disconfirmation bias, whereby "people will spend more time and cognitive resources denigrating and counterarguing attitudinally incongruent than congruent

¹² Although, other causal mechanisms have been posited (Lau and Redlawsk 2006; Redlawsk 2002; C. Taber and Lodge 2006).

arguments" (757). Third, a confirmation bias "such that when free to choose what information [people] will expose themselves to people will seek out confirming over disconfirming arguments" (757). These mechanisms are expected to result in attitude polarization after exposure to a politically relevant treatment. In Taber and Lodge's (2006) seminal study, these treatments are pro- and anti-affirmative action and gun control arguments, where they were found to polarize opinions about the treatment messages presented, as well as policy opinions about gun control and affirmative action in the directions congruent with their prior opinions about these topics.

This study evaluates for the presence of a *prior attitude effect* based on respondents' prior (i.e. measured before treatment) perceptions about the severity of climate change. Consistent with directional motivated reasoning, prior climate change threat perception should moderate the effects of the treatments (i.e. the misinformation and correction arguments) on the observed outcomes, which include evaluations of the treatment(s) and climate change opinions. Specifically, participants that come into the experiment viewing climate change as imminently threatening should be more accepting of the exaggerative misinformation argument and more resistant to the correction relative to participants with lower prior climate change threat perceptions. The relative acceptance and resistance to these treatment arguments should be reflected in argument evaluations as well as opinions about climate change measured after treatment. To note, while I present a set of hypotheses to be tested on both evaluations of the treatment arguments as well as hypotheses related to opinions about climate change, I confine the results of this chapter to argument evaluations. I present results pertaining to climate change opinions in Chapter 5.

A parallel line of research focuses on *partisan motivated reasoning*: partisanship serves as a "perceptual screen" by which individuals process political information and form opinions (A. Campbell et al. 1960, 133). Partisans evaluate climate change information in a manner that is beneficial to their own party, and are especially motivated to do so when cued that the information in question comes from a copartisan elite (Carmichael and Brulle 2017; Feldman and Hart 2018; Hart and Nisbet 2012). Of special relevance to the present study, people also tend to follow factual statements made by copartisan leaders, even when those statements are credibly disputed (Flynn, Nyhan, and Reifler 2017; Nyhan and Reifler 2010). I experimentally manipulate whether the misinformation argument comes from a generic politician (in this case a senator) or specifically a "Democratic senator." Thus respondents – who are exclusively self-identified Democrats – are expected to rate the misinformation argument more favorably and adopt stronger climate change threat perceptions and higher support for climate policies when the misinformation source is identified as a Democrat, and particularly when respondents are also confronted with a correction to the Democratic-sourced misinformation.

As a harder test of partisan motivated reasoning via response to the copartisan source cue, I expect that participants that more strongly identify with the Democratic party to engage in this aspect of partisan motivated reasoning more than their counterparts with weaker Democratic affiliations. That is, I expect that strength of copartisanship moderates the copartisan misinformation source cue effect.

In summary, consistent with a directionally motivated model of opinion formation, I expect individuals with higher prior climate change threat perceptions to view the misinformation argument relatively favorably and to be relatively resistant to the correction, such that argument evaluations and climate change opinions are distinct between individuals that

come in viewing climate change as more and less threatening. In particular, when sources of the arguments are identified to participants in the treatments, a prior attitude effect should manifest in significantly greater differences in evaluations and opinions.

I also expect that participants will respond favorably to copartisan elite source cues, and that strength of Democratic partisanship will moderate the effect of the copartisan source cue; stronger Democrats are expected to evaluate the misinformation argument highly and to be particularly resistant to the correction argument when the source of the misinformation is identified as a Democratic elite. Related, stronger Democrats should also perceive climate change as more threatening and exhibit higher support for climate policies when the misinformation source is attributed to a Democrat.¹³

I simultaneously evaluate a competing hypothesis of accuracy motivated reasoning: participants' evaluations and opinions are the products of how credible they judge the sources of information to be. There is much scholarly skepticism about the extent of directional motivated reasoning¹⁴ and a number of findings that individuals can be incentivized to engage in accuracy motivated reasoning (Bizer et al. 2006; Druckman, Peterson, and Slothuus 2013; Groenendyk and Krupnikov 2016, 2021). It may be that, consistent with an accuracy motivated model, perceived source credibility guides opinion formation when arguments are attributed to their respective sources, even when controlling for other directional factors. I expect that argument

¹³ Consistent with a near-consensus of prior research on motivated reasoning, I would expect polarization to be greatest among more politically and scientifically knowledgeable (Kahan 2012, 2015) participants, as they theoretically have more informational ammunition and drive to protect their political dispositions (Bizer et al. 2006; Bolsen, Druckman, and Cook 2014; Groenendyk and Krupnikov 2016; Kunda 1990; Redlawsk 2002; C. Taber and Lodge 2006). Unfortunately, preliminary analysis revealed that the sample size of the present study is insufficient to subset the sample by political or science knowledge in hypothesis tests. Therefore I am unable to assess how prior attitude effects or party source cue effects differ across levels of knowledge.

¹⁴ See Druckman (2012) for a review.

evaluations and climate change opinions are functions of prior perceived source credibility in conditions where arguments are attributed to the sources in question. In particular, there is good reason to believe that Democratic-affiliated individuals may prefer the arguments made a copartisan elite because they think copartisan politicians are highly credible sources of information (Druckman 2012). Therefore a copartisan source cue effect that draws in copartisan participants may not be directionally motivated – but instead accuracy motivated – and accounting for how credible participants deem Democratic politicians to be should enable me to disentangle these motivations.

Thus evidence of partisan motivated reasoning would be observation of Democratic partisanship strength moderating the effect of the copartisan cue (such that stronger Democrats would respond more favorably to the cue) *while* simultaneously accounting for the potentially moderating effect of perceived Democratic politician credibility. If, in fact, perceived Democratic politician credibility accounts for the difference in treatment effects observed between strong and weak/lean Democrats, then this would indicate absence of partisan motivated reasoning and presence of accuracy motivated reasoning. This also holds for the prior attitude effect hypothesis; it may be that prior climate change threat perceptions moderate the relationship between treatments and outcomes. Such that, perhaps, participants that came in viewing climate change as more threatening hold onto higher policy support when a correction is presented, relative to participants that view climate change as less threatening. Although, it may be that this high-threat group also does not view scientists as highly credible sources of information (however unlikely that may be). If it's found that prior perceived scientist credibility accounts for the difference in treatment effect between high- and low-prior threat

groups, this would indicate an absence of a prior attitude effect, and presence of accuracy motivated reasoning.

As an easier test of accuracy motivated reasoning is whether the correction has an effect on outcome variables when sources are attributed. Even in the absence of evidence for prior perceived information source credibility as a mechanism of accuracy motivated reasoning, accuracy motivated reasoning may still be observed by differences in argument evaluations and opinion between conditions where argument sources are not attributed and conditions where the misinformation argument is attributed to a politician and the correction is attributed to scientists. In other words, it can be argued that respondents engage in accuracy motivated reasoning if they view the misinformation argument less favorably, view the correction more favorably, view climate change as less threatening, and are less supportive of climate policies between sourceunattributed and source-attributed conditions, and between source-attributed conditions where no correction is presented and conditions where a correction by scientists is presented. These observations would indicate that respondents are following the arguments made by experts – climate scientists – and/or rejecting arguments made by non-experts – politicians.

Before I move on to describe the research design and variable measurement, I note several limitations of this study. Concerning its scope, the design of the experiment does not allow for evaluation of a confirmation bias, as participants do not have the ability to choose to be exposed to more information that agrees with their prior climate change dispositions. A disconfirmation bias is also not evaluated here. Taber and Lodge (2006), Schaffner and Roche (2017), and others (see Druckman 2012 for a review) measure disconfirmation bias by the time spent reading treatment arguments that conflict with participants' priors: the more time spent reading these arguments, the authors assume the more cognitive resources participants spends

denigrating and counterarguing conflicting information. These studies were conducted in lab settings, where it can be reasonably argued that the time spent on a page reliably indicates the time spent reading, processing, and responding to information on that page. Unfortunately for the present study, the 2020 COVID-19 pandemic required the survey to be fielded remotely. Therefore, it is much less clear that the time spent on a given page accurately reflects the cognitive resources expended on reading, processing, and responding to conflicting treatment arguments. Instead, the time spent on a given page may be a product of several unrelated tasks performed by the participant.

Second, practical limitations do not allow evaluation of a second aspect of partisan motivated reasoning: polarization between partisan groups (Bartels 2002; Bisgaard 2015). Ideally, this study would investigate inter-party polarization on argument evaluations and climate change opinions between the control and experimental conditions. Unfortunately, preliminary analysis reveals that the sample size of Republicans (N = 74, across six conditions) is too small to obtain accurate and precise response estimates (this is also true of Independents. N = 73). Further, Republican responses are notably distinct from Democratic responses, so that their inclusion may confound any observed prior attitude effects. Thus the sample is limited to Democratic respondents and the scope of partisan motivated reasoning evaluated here is limited to Democratic copartisan source cue effects.

Concerning limitations of causal inference, I cannot randomly assign participants particular quantities of interest, namely prior perceived source credibility and prior climate change threat perceptions. My investigation largely concerns heterogenous treatment effects between members of these groups. Therefore any dimension of apparent heterogeneity may not be the true dimension of heterogeneity, and may well instead be a product of some correlated and unobserved variable.

Methodology and research design

Figure 4.1 describes the procedural design of survey experiment. I review each step in the design, describe how each set of items are used to measure the variables of interest, and explain how the combination of control and treatment conditions allow for the hypotheses described above to be tested.

FIG. 4.1: EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURE

•



- Political and science knowledge items
 - Perceived threat of climate change items
- Self-described partisanship and ideology items
- Demographic distraction task items (in treatment conditions)



1. No correction condition 2. (Correction condition)

Misinformation argument (Correction argument)

Argument evaluation items

Treatment conditions

No correction conditions: 3. With party source cue 4. Without party source cue (Correction conditions: 5. With party source cue 6. Without party source cue)

Misinformation argument



Climate change items

To begin, all participants are presented with a set of items pertaining to credibility. Per Pornpitakpan's (2004) review of work on source credibility, the constituent parts of information source credibility are expertise: how accurate is the information provided by the source, and trustworthiness: how willing the source is to provide information that the source believes to be accurate. I ask two sets of questions that seek to assess these respective constructs regarding the informational sources used in the treatment arguments: scientists and Democratic politicians.¹⁵

"How capable do you think ______ are of solving the nation's problems?

[Very capable / Somewhat capable / A little capable / Not at all capable]."

"How much of the time do you think you can trust ______ to do what is right? [All of the time / Most of the time / Only some of the time / Never]."

The average correlation coefficient for responses to these items for each source is .38. I average responses to the two items together for each source in question in order to form an overall impression of pre-treatment perceived source credibility. This measure then serves as a mechanistic indicator of accuracy motivated reasoning. Specifically, I evaluate whether, between source-unattributed and source-attributed conditions, change in argument evaluation (or climate change opinion) is a function of prior perceived source credibility. I still assess for accuracy motivated reasoning more generally by gauging the change in participants' evaluations and opinions between source-omitted and source-attributed conditions.

¹⁵ While I do experimentally manipulate as to whether the misinformation argument is attributed to an unaffiliated senator and a Democratic senator, using perceived *Democratic* politician credibility should provide additional leverage in identifying whether participants follow their copartisan elite as a function of how credible they deem Democratic politicians to be.

All participants are next provided a set of six general science knowledge questions. So as not to prime respondents prior to the treatment arguments, I "hide" two questions that I use to measure prior climate change threat perceptions within this set of science knowledge items:

"When will sea level rise caused by climate change will be a serious problem for the United States? [This won't be a serious problem for the United States / In 50 years or longer / In 25 years / In 10 years / It is a serious problem right now]."

"When will climate change start to seriously harm people in the United States? [This won't seriously harm people in the United States / In 50 years or longer / In 25 years / In 10 years / They are being seriously harmed now]."

The prior climate change threat perception items are modified versions of items included in Yale's Climate Change in the American Mind survey. They directly pertain to the treatment arguments, which topically concern both the level and timing of the threat posed by climate change. The correlation coefficient for these items is .41. I average responses together to form my measure of prior climate change threat perceptions.¹⁶

I next measure participants' self-identified partisanship using a standard five-point scale. Of respondents included in the main study (described in the following section), 74 are either weak/lean or strong Republicans, 73 are pure Independents, and 490 are either weak/lean or strong Democrats. Respondents that initially identify as "Independent" or "other" but said they leaned toward either party in a follow-up question are coded with "weak" party-identifiers as

¹⁶ I then present six items to measure participants' general knowledge of contemporary U.S. politics and the political system. Although, as previously stated, the sample size in this study prohibits me from splitting the sample by political or science knowledge to assess the possibility for greater directional motivated reasoning among the more knowledgeable, so that these knowledge items unfortunately go unused.

weak/lean partisans. I separate strong and weak/lean Democrats in analyses pertaining to party cue effects to control for strength of Democratic affiliation.¹⁷

At this point in the survey participants are randomly assigned to one of six experimental treatment conditions. In two conditions participants are provided items pertaining to opinions about climate change before they are provided the treatment arguments and argument evaluation items. I call these *control* conditions because the information provided in the arguments cannot influence these participants' climate change opinion item responses. Thus responses in these conditions serve as a baseline by which to evaluate the effect of the arguments on climate change opinion in the *treatment* conditions, where the treatment arguments precede the climate change opinion items. This distinction is particularly relevant in Chapter 5, but the same language is used in this chapter for the sake of consistency.¹⁸

The climate change opinion items include the same two climate change threat perception items asked among the science knowledge items. I subtract the mean of a participant's posttreatment (or, in the control groups, the second time they are presented these items) climate change threat perceptions from the mean of their pre-treatment threat perceptions in order to measure intra-participant change in threat perceptions, akin to Taber and Lodge's (2006) experimental design.

¹⁷ I also ask participants' political ideology on a five-point scale. However, 53 Democratic-affiliated participants identify as moderate and only 7 identify as slightly conservative. The remaining 430 identify as liberal, with 226 of these identifying as moderately liberal. Thus there is insufficient information in most experimental conditions to control for it in analysis.

¹⁸ In retrospect, I would have the climate change opinion items follow the unattributed treatment arguments in the control conditions. That way, while in all conditions participants' climate change opinions may be influenced by the treatment arguments, I would be better able to isolate the effect of argument source attribution on climate change opinions. That being said, the mean estimates between the control and correction-omitted conditions are largely similar (shown in the following sections), so that it is unlikely that this change would result in any substantial difference in the control condition mean estimates.

I also include two more threat perception items among the others in the set of climate change opinion questions to reduce measurement error and to avoid drawing attention to the repeated threat perception items:

"How worried are you about climate change? [Not worried at all [...] Very worried]"

"When will climate change will start to seriously harm you? [This won't seriously harm people in the United States / In 50 years or longer / In 25 years / In 10 years / I am being seriously harmed now]."

These four items are, on average, correlated at .46 (ranging from .32 to .63) and are averaged together to form a climate change threat perception scale.

I also include four environmental policy proposal items identical to those included in the Cooperative Congressional Elections Study survey. These ask "How much do you support or oppose the following policies [strongly oppose [...] strongly support]:

- 1. Regulate carbon dioxide (the primary greenhouse gas) as a pollutant
- Require electric utilities to produce at least 20% of their electricity from wind, solar, or other renewable energy sources, even if it costs the average household an extra \$100 a year
- 3. Fund more research into renewable energy sources, such as solar and wind power
- 4. Set strict carbon dioxide emission limits on existing coal-fired power plants that would reduce climate change and increase the cost of electricity"

Responses to these four items are, on average, correlated at .53 (ranging from .44 to .65) and form a climate policy opinion scale. To note, because climate change policy is more distantly

related to the treatment arguments than are climate change threat perceptions, evaluation of this variable offers a more difficult test of treatment effects. The resulting climate change threat perception and climate change policy scales are only weakly correlated – at .26 – and so responses to the items that constitute each scale are not averaged together to form a more holistic climate change opinion scale, and instead are analyzed separately.

Participants in the control conditions are then presented with several demographic items (gender, race/ethnicity) to serve as distractors prior to presentation of the treatment arguments. If participants in the control condition were to move directly from responding to items about climate change to evaluating arguments, the climate change items might inadvertently prime evaluations of the arguments. The demographic items serve as a "palate cleanser" to decrease the likelihood of such influence. These items precede the argument evaluations in the treatment conditions to the same effect.

In the control conditions, participants are then randomly assigned to either receive the misinformation argument alone or the misinformation argument followed by the correction argument. Neither argument is attributed to any source. Instead, responses to these items in the control conditions serve as a baseline by which to compare effects of source attribution in the treatment conditions.¹⁹ Control condition participants in the *control, no correction* (termed *ctrl, no c* for brevity) condition are prompted with:

¹⁹ Thus in the context of argument evaluations, the "control" conditions might instead be called "baseline" conditions or more accurately, "unattributed information source" conditions. I occasionally refer to the control conditions as such when discussing the argument evaluation results.

"Next, I'll provide an argument about climate change and ask your thoughts on it. Climate change refers to the long-term upward trend of the Earth's temperature and its effects. Please read carefully:

If we as a nation do not act to reduce our contribution to climate change by transforming our energy system away from fossil fuels – not by 2050, not by 2040 – but unless we lead the world right now, the planet we are leaving our kids will be unhealthy and uninhabitable."

In the *control*, *correction* condition (termed *ctrl*, *c*), the misinformation argument is followed by,

"There's not really a plausible climate change scenario in which the Earth becomes truly uninhabitable. While it is clear that ongoing warming of the global climate would eventually have very severe consequences, the concept of the Earth becoming uninhabitable within anywhere near the year 2100 is pure exaggeration."

The arguments in the *ctrl*, *c* condition are labelled "Argument 1" and "Argument 2" respectively, and referred to as such in the items that follow:

"How much consideration do you think the [first / second] argument should be given when making climate change policy? [A great deal of consideration / A fair amount / A little / None at all]".

"How would you rate the strength of the [first / second] argument? [Very strong / Somewhat strong/ Somewhat weak / Very weak]".

Responses to these two items are correlated at .51 for the misinformation argument and .72 for the correction argument, and so are averaged together to form an overall evaluation of each argument. In the *ctrl*, *c* condition, a third item follows:

"Which argument do you think is more persuasive, the first or the second? [The first argument / The second argument / The arguments are equally persuasive]".

These argument evaluation items are also included in the treatment conditions. Because the arguments in the treatment conditions are attributed to sources, the argument evaluation items respectively refer to "The [Democratic] senator's argument" and "the scientists' argument."

In the treatment conditions, after the distraction task items are presented, participants are randomly assigned to receive one of four argument combinations: only the misinformation argument attributed to a generic senator (no party cue, and no correction: termed *no p*, *no c*); only the misinformation argument attributed to a Democratic senator (termed *p*, *no c*); the misinformation argument, attributed to a generic senator, followed by the correction argument attributed to a Democratic senator, followed by the correction argument, attributed to a Democratic senator, followed by the correction argument, attributed to a Democratic senator, followed by the correction argument, attributed to a Democratic senator, followed by the correction argument, attributed to a Democratic senator, followed by the correction argument, attributed to a Democratic senator, followed by the correction argument attributed to a Democratic senator, followed by the correction argument, attributed to a Democratic senator, followed by the correction argument, attributed to a Democratic senator, followed by the correction argument attributed to climate scientists (termed *no p*, *c*); or the misinformation argument, attributed to a Democratic senator, followed by the correction argument attributed to climate scientists (termed *p*, *c*).

In the treatment conditions, consistent with previous studies (Berinsky 2015; Nyhan and Reifler 2010), arguments are presented in a news article format as a way to enhance the external validity of the treatments; i.e. the arguments are presented in a manner similar to how participants might be exposed in the real world. Unfortunately, formatting the arguments in this manner means that I cannot isolate the effect of source attributions on argument evaluations, per se, as there may be some correlated effect of the format itself, which is not present in the control

conditions. However, it is difficult to conceive of a realistic news article without either an identified or "anonymous" source, and an "anonymous source" in journalistic reporting may carry unintended meaning for participants and so result in unintended effects on opinions and evaluations. Related, I name the climate scientists in the source-attributed condition but do not name the Democratic senator. It may be that participants view the correction more highly in the source-attributed condition partially because an unnamed senator may appear less credible. In retrospect, I would name the senator in the source-attributed conditions to account for this possibility.²⁰

The prompt and arguments for the *p*, *c* condition is as follows:

"Next, I'll provide a segment of a recent news article about climate change.

Climate change refers to the long-term upward trend of the Earth's temperature

and its effects. Please read carefully.

Climate Change: When Will It Hurt; When Will We Act?

By: CHRISTOPHER G. BENNETT Published: June 15, 2020

WASHINGTON, DC – After a heated discussion on Capitol Hill among members of the Senate's Committee on Energy and Natural Resources, a [Democratic] senator released the following statement about the imminent threat of climate change, "If we as a nation do not act to reduce our contribution to climate change by transforming our energy system away from fossil fuels – not by 2050, not by 2040 – but unless we lead the world right now, the planet we are leaving our kids will be unhealthy and uninhabitable."

Climate scientists reached out to dispute the truth of the [Democratic] senator's statement. UCLA climate researcher Daniel Swain stated that, "There's not really a plausible climate change scenario in which the Earth becomes truly uninhabitable." Richard Betts, head of the U.K.'s Centre for Climate Prediction and Research, also argued against its accuracy, "While it is clear that ongoing

²⁰ Though I would not name the senator Bernie Sanders, as his identity may carry other unintended meaning for participants.

warming of the global climate would eventually have very severe consequences, the concept of the Earth becoming uninhabitable within anywhere near the year 2100 is pure exaggeration." "

In the *no p*, *no c* and *no p*, *c* conditions, the "Democratic" descriptor is omitted. In the *no p*, *no c* and *p*, *no c* conditions, the second paragraph that contains the correction is omitted. Following presentation of the arguments, participants are presented with the same set of argument evaluation items as participants are in the control conditions. Finally, participants in the treatment conditions are presented with the same set of climate change opinion items as those presented in the control conditions.

In sum, the experiment effectively follows a 2-by-2 factorial design to understand the independent effects of a copartisan source cue and a correction that follows the misinformation, where each of the four conditions is some combination of either omitting or including the two independent variables . There are two additional conditions that manipulate the presence of a correction, but where neither source is attributed. Table 4.1 illustrates the experimental design, where each cell contains the abbreviated condition name.

Table 4.1:	Ex	perimental	design
------------	----	------------	--------

		Correction	
		Omitted	Included
Copartisan cue	Omitted	no p, no c	no p, c
	Included	p, no c	p, c
Sources unattributed		ctrl, no c	ctrl, c

Moving to the methodological design: because the prior attitude effect, the harder test of the partisan motivated reasoning, and the harder test of accuracy motivated reasoning are based on the moderating influence of prior threat perceptions and partisan strength, respectively, they are evaluated by determining whether statistically significant difference-in-differences are present between appropriate conditions. Specifically, these hypotheses are tested via interaction with a condition dummy variable in OLS regression. With this method, I am able to discern whether some baseline difference in mean argument evaluation estimates between, for instance, individuals with high prior threat perceptions and individuals with low threat perceptions in the *no p, no c* condition, is significantly less than the difference in mean estimates between these groups in a relevant treatment condition: in this case, the *no p, c* condition. If the difference between groups is significantly different between conditions in the direction expected, this marks evidence in favor of the corresponding hypothesis.

The easier test of partisan motivated reasoning, whereby the entire sample of Democrats is expected to express evaluations more favorable to – and opinions in line with – the misinformation argument when it is attributed to a copartisan elite, is more simply tested as a difference in means between appropriate conditions (e.g. between the *no p, c* and *p, c* conditions). Likewise, the easier test of accuracy motivated reasoning, where participants are expected to favor the correction significantly more when it is attributed to scientists, is also tested via difference in condition means (e.g. between the *ctrl, c* and *no p, c* conditions).

Data

To begin I describe the sample of respondents. A pilot study was conducted to determine the baseline strength for the treatment arguments (right column of Table 4.1). Respondents were randomly assigned to receive one of three argument conditions: only the misinformation argument (termed *ctrl, no m*), the misinformation followed by the correction, and only the correction argument. The arguments presented in the pilot study were unattributed and presented in a manner identical to those in the *ctrl, no c* and *ctrl, c* conditions. Only argument evaluation

and political identity items were included in the pilot study.²¹ In the main study described above, the *ctrl, no m* condition was omitted to increase the sample size of the remaining six conditions. The distribution of *ctrl, no c* and *ctrl, c* responses between the pilot study and the main study are not discernably different, so responses between studies are pooled when assessing argument evaluations and heterogenous treatment effects by partisanship.

Table 4.2 indicates that the conditions contain a roughly even number of respondents. Due to the small sample size in some cells, When appropriate, I pool conditions to increase statistical power. I discuss this pooling process as it becomes relevant in the following sections.

Table 4.2: Sample sizes	Main sample N	Pilot sample N
Overall	490	234
High prior climate change threat perceptions	219	-
Low prior climate change threat perceptions	271	-
High prior perceived scientist credibility	264	
Low prior perceived scientist credibility	226	
High prior perceived Dem. politician credibility	331	
Low prior perceived Dem. politician credibility	159	
Control: No correction (ctrl, no c)	81	82
Control: correction (ctrl, c)	88	72
Control: no misinformation (ctrl, no m)	-	80
Treatment: no party cue, no correction (no p, no c)	86	-
Treatment: party cue, no correction (p, no c)	80	-
Treatment: no party cue, correction (no p, c)	72	-
Treatment: party cue, correction (p, c)	83	-

Note, all variables are coded zero to one unless otherwise noted, with higher values indicating higher perceived source credibility, higher perceived threat of climate change, more favorable argument evaluations, and greater support for climate change policies.

²¹ I do not review the argument evaluations by participants in the pilot study alone. I instead incorporate those results into my review of the main study results.

Figure 4.2 illustrates the distribution of prior climate change threat perceptions. 44% of Democrats in the main study provided the highest prior threat responses to the two constituent items in the scale (i.e. "climate change-caused sea level rise is a serious problem for the U.S. right now," and; "people in the U.S. are being seriously harmed by climate change right now"), and the distribution is heavily left-skewed (mean = .83, median = .88). Therefore I dichotomize the variable into "high" and "low" prior threat perception groups for analysis; the high prior threat group contains participants that provided the highest threat responses to the two items, and the low prior threat group contains all other participants.

Figure 4.3 splits the Democratic sample by strength of party affiliation. While the mean prior climate change threat perceptions of strong Democrats is slightly higher than weak/lean Democrats (.85 and .82, respectively), a t-test reveals that there is no significant difference in prior threat perceptions between groups (p = .15).











Figure 4.4 through Figure 4.7 provide the distributions of prior source credibility for Democratic politicians and scientists, respectively. Figure 4.4 reveals that the distribution of the former is normal, with both a mean and median of .5. However, Figure 4.5 illustrates that strong Democrats come in viewing Democratic politicians as more credible than weak Democrats (t-test p value < .05).









Figure 4.6 shows that respondents come in viewing scientists as more credible than politicans (mean = .76, median = .83). Like they view politicans, strong Democrats' come in to the experiment viewing scientists as more credible than their weak/lean counterparts (p < .05). Thus in testing for the presence of accuracy-motivated reasoning, I make sure to account for the strength of participants' Democratic affiliations. Also, due to the relatively normal distributions of prior source credibility there is no obvious break by which to split respondents into "high" and "low" groups. I leave prior perceived source credibility as a continuous variable with the full range of values in analysis.









Results

I organize the results of my hypothesis tests across dependent variables. For each dependent variable, I first describe the whole-sample mean estimates. I then break the sample down by party strength, prior threat perceptions, and prior perceived source credibility, in turn in order to test my partisan motivated reasoning, prior attitude effect, and accuracy motivated reasoning hypotheses, respectively. I only test these hypotheses on argument evaluations here in Chapter 4. In the next chapter, I briefly describe and then test this same set of hypotheses on climate change opinions.



FIG. 4.8

Figure 4.8 illustrates the mean estimates (with 95% confidence intervals) of evaluation of the misinformation argument in the overall sample. Participants view the misinformation very favorably in the source-unattributed conditions; the mean evaluation between the *ctrl, no c* and

ctrl, c condition is .83. There is no apparent difference in evaluation between sourceunattributed conditions; adding a correction does not change favorability toward the misinformation argument when the arguments are unsourced. However, there is a large difference in evaluation between correction-omitted and correction-included conditions where the argument sources are attributed. In other words, only when arguments are attributed to their respective sources does the correction affect evaluation of the misinformation argument. Between the *no p, no c* and *no p, c* conditions, the mean evaluation drops by .14. Between the *p, no c* and *p, c* conditions, the mean evaluation drops by .11. On average (.13), these changes roughly amount to a one-unit shift toward a less favorable response option in one of the two items that constitute the argument evaluation scale (e.g. moving form viewing the argument as "very strong" to "somewhat strong").

The party cue seems to have a negative, but insignificant, effect on the aggregate sample. However, Figure 4.9 reveals heterogenous effects by Democratic strength in the sourceattributed correction-included conditions: between the *ctrl*, *c* and *no p*, *c* conditions, then again between the *no p*, *c* and *p*, *c* conditions. Between the *ctrl*, *c* and *no p*, *c* conditions, strong Democrats appear to hold onto more favorable evaluations of the misinformation argument. Then, once the source of the argument is identified as a Democrat, between the *no p*, *c* and *p*, *c* conditions, strong Democrats drop their evaluation to nearly match that of weak/lean Democrats.

To statistically evaluate the presence of difference-in-difference effects concerning the quantity of interest (party strength, in this case) I regress the misinformation argument evaluation on experimental condition and party strength, and the interaction between the two. Both independent variables are treated as dummies in regression. Party strength is dichotomous, with "strong Democrat" as the base category. Although it is visually suggested in Figure 4.9,

regression reveals no significant difference-in-in-difference between the *ctrl*, *c* and *no p*, *c* conditions (B = -.11, p = .1).²²

However, Figure 4.10 highlights the coefficient estimates and 95% confidence intervals for a significant difference-in-difference effect between the *no p, c* and *p, c* conditions. The *no p, c* condition is the base experimental condition and "strong Democrat" is the base party strength category (i.e. both are treated as zero). The top-most term, *no p, c* * *weak/lean* is the difference between strong and weak/lean Democrats in the *no p_s c* condition; weak/lean Democrats have a significantly less favorable rating of the misinformation argument in this condition. The middle term is the difference in evaluation for strong Democrats between the *no p_s c* and *p, c* conditions, which approaches a significant decrease. The bottom-most term is the difference among strong and weak/lean Democrats in change in evaluation between these conditions, such that weak/lean Democrats experienced a significantly different (in this case, more positive) change in evaluation between conditions (B = .14, SE = .06).

 $^{^{22}}$ For the sake of brevity, I do not report regression coefficient plots of results that do not reach traditional levels of statistical significance (p < .05).







FIG. 4.10

This difference-in-difference effect provides evidence directionally opposed to the copartisan source cue hypothesis; party strength is not tied to more favorable evaluations of the misinformation argument when it is attributed to a copartisan elite. Instead, stronger Democrats experience lash back against their own party when the misinformation argument is identified as such: that is, in the presence of a correction by scientific experts.

To note, there are no significant heterogenous treatment effects related to party strength between a source-unattributed condition and a corresponding source-attributed condition. For example, there is no significant difference-in-difference between the *ctrl*, *c* and either the *no p*, *c* or *p*, *c* conditions.

Figure 4.11 splits estimates by prior climate change threat perceptions. As expected, there is no difference in evaluations between conditions that do and do not include a party cue. Figure 4.12 collapses conditions so that the *no c* condition aggregates estimates from both the *no p*, *no c* and *p*, *no c* conditions and *c* includes estimates from both the *no p*, *c* and *p*, *c* conditions.





Although Figure 4.12 shows that the "high-threat" group held onto slightly more favorable evaluations of the misinformation argument between the *no c* and *c* conditions, regression estimates (not shown here) verify that this difference-in-difference is not statistically significant (p > .1).





Is there any support for an accuracy motivated model via perceived source credibility? Specifically, is there a heterogenous treatment effect by prior perceived Democratic politician credibility between corresponding (i.e. correction-omitted and correction-included) source-unattributed and source-attributed conditions? Figure 4.13 shows perceived Democratic politician credibility group mean estimates for each condition. For illustrative purposes, I dichotomize prior perceived source credibility at the mean into "low" and "high" groups at the mean. There appear to be no strong difference-in-differences between the *ctrl, no c* and *p, no c* conditions. Likewise, there is no obvious difference-in-difference between the *ctrl, c* and *p, c* conditions. Regression analysis, where perceived Democratic politician credibility is given the

full range of values, confirms an absence of difference-in-difference effects between these conditions.²³





Figure 4.14 splits condition samples by perceived scientist credibility and also reveals no difference-in-difference effect between respective source-unattributed and source-attributed conditions.

²³ The results of regression analyses where estimates of interest are highly insignificant are not provided here, as plotted mean estimates arguably provide sufficient evidence of insignificant difference-in-difference effects.



FIG. 4.14

Because accuracy motivated reasoning might be a function of *both* one's perceived scientist credibility and one's perceived politician credibility, and because the sources offer conflicting arguments, I subtract a respondent's perceived Democratic politician credibility from their perceived scientist credibility to create a measure of *net* perceived scientist credibility. I rescale the resulting measure to range from zero to one for comparability with the other measures. I dichotomize the measure to produce Figure 4.15. Again, regression analysis confirms no presence of a difference-in-difference effect.²⁴

²⁴ When corresponding party cue-omitted and party cue-included groups are collapsed to improved statistical power, no further evidence of heterogenous treatment effects are present.




Figures 4.13-4.15 do not provide support for information source credibility as a mechanism or indicator or accuracy motivated reasoning. Because there are no independent heterogenous treatment effects by perceived source credibility, I do not test regression models that check the robustness of the party strength effect illustrated in Figures 4.9 and 4.10; specifically, I do not test a model that includes an experimental condition * party strength interaction as well as an experimental condition * source credibility interaction.

Concerning an overall impression of accuracy motivated reasoning, Figure 4.8 shows that, among source-attributed conditions, including a correction significantly lowers evaluations of the misinformation. In contrast, there is no change in evaluation between the *ctrl, no c* and *ctrl, c* conditions. While prior perceived credibility of the information sources may not explain

these observations, some unidentified factor pertaining to the sources appears to influence the effect of the correction on evaluation of the misinformation argument.

I next present results for the correction argument evaluation in the same format as presented for evaluation to the misinformation argument. Figure 4.16 provides the mean condition estimates for the whole sample. In contrast to evaluation of the misinformation argument in the source-unattributed conditions, participants view the unattributed corrections highly unfavorably; the mean evaluation between the *ctrl, no m* and *ctrl, c* conditions is .27. Participants in the *ctrl, c* condition, on average, rate the misinformation argument about three times more favorably than they rate the correction argument.



FIG. 4.16

Participants in the source-attributed conditions view the correction dramatically more favorably; the average change in evaluation between the source-unattributed and source-

attributed conditions is .34. Identifying the source of the misinformation argument as a Democrat produces an additional .09 bump in favorability from the cue-omitted condition. Linear regression estimates reveal that this difference is statistically significant at p < .05.

However, unlike evaluations for the misinformation argument, the change in favorability for the correction between the *no p*, *c* and *p*, *c* conditions is not driven by strong Democrats. Figure 4.17 shows that both strong and weak/lean Democrats increase their evaluation of the correction between these conditions.





FIG. 4.17

Figure 4.18 breaks evaluations down by prior threat perception.²⁵ Between the *ctrl*, *c* and *no p*, *c* conditions, participants that came in viewing climate change as imminently threatening

²⁵ Because the pilot study did not include questions pertaining to climate change threat perceptions, I am unable to estimate these heterogenous treatment effects in the *ctrl, no m* condition, which was only included in the pilot study.

held onto lower views of the correction than participants with lower prior threat perceptions. However, regression estimates reveal that this difference-in-difference is only significant at p = .07. Between the *no p, c* and *p, c* conditions, the high-threat group increases evaluations while the low-threat group's mean estimate decreases slightly.



FIG. 4.18

Figure 4.19 shows estimates from a regression model that interacts prior threat perception and experimental condition, with the base condition set as *no p*, *c* and the base threat group set as "low." The *ctrl c* * *high threat* term indicates that the difference in change among threat groups between the *ctrl*, *c* and *no p*, *c* conditions doesn't quite reach the threshold of statistical significance. The significant coefficient of *p*, *c* * *high threat* does verify that high-threat perceivers increased their evaluation significantly more than their low-threat counterparts between the *no p*, *c* and *p*, *c* conditions (by .25). Together, Figures 4.18 and 4.19 suggest that participants that came in viewing climate change as less threatening view the correction favorably once the misinformation source is attributed to a politician and the correction source is attributed to cliamte scientists, regardless whether the former is identified as a copartisan. However, high-threat perceivers hold on to relatively lower evaluations until the misinformation source is identified as a copartisan. This is similar pattern to that observed in Figures 4.10 and 4.11, concerning a backlash among stronger copartisans in evaluating the misinformation argument. To note, as seen from Figure 4.17, partisan strength is not responsible for these heterogenous treatment effects.



FIG. 4.19

Figures 4.20-4.22 break condition mean estimates down by prior perceived Democratic politician, scientist, and net scientist (scientist – Democratic politician) credibility, respectively. Again, prior perceived source credibility is dichotomized into low and high levels only in order

to provide mean estimates in graphical form. Figures 4.20 and 4.22 show no heterogenous treatment effects by prior source credibility and regression estimates corroborate the absence of effects.





However, Figure 4.21 shows that participants that came in viewing scientists as highly credible evaluate the correction significantly lower than their counterparts when sources are unattributed. When sources are attributed, the high-credibility group catches up so that the group estimates are near-identical. Figure 4.23 provides regression estimates that confirm a heterogenous treatment effect between the *ctrl*, *c* and *p*, *c* conditions, and a near-significant effect between the *ctrl*, *c* and *no p*, *c* conditions. This finding suggests that participants evaluate the correction argument partially as a function of how credible they view the source of the correction.











FIG. 4.23

I last investigate responses to the item that asks respondents to directly compare the persuasiveness of the misinformation and correction arguments.²⁶ Higher values indicate that the correction is more persuasive. Participants in the *ctrl*, *c* condition view the misinformation as much more persuasive than the correction. When sources are attributed but no party cue is present, participants significantly move toward viewing the correction as more persuasive, but still on average view the misinformation argument as more persuasive. When the party cue is present, copartisans significantly move again, in absolute terms, to view the arguments as nearly equally persuasive.

 $^{^{26}}$ Observations concerning the direct argument comparison closely track with net correction evaluations (i.e. evaluation of the correction argument – evaluation of the misinformation argument). Therefore I do not present findings on net correction evaluations.





Similar to observations of correction argument evaluations, Figure 4.25 indicates that the change in mean response between the *no p, c* and *p, c* conditions is not driven by stronger Democrats. Figure 4.26 also provides a pattern similar to that observed in the correction argument evaluations; participants with stronger prior climate change threat perceptions held onto a more favorable view of the misinformation argument in the source-attributed conditions. However, the difference-in-difference between the *ctrl c* and *no p, c* or *p, c* conditions is not significant (p > .1).









Concerning the effect of prior source credibility, Figure 4.27 shows (and regression analysis corroborates) no heterogenous treatment effect between source-unattributed and source-attributed conditions. Interestingly, participants that came in viewing copartisan politicians as highly credible view the correction as significantly more persuasive between the *no p, c* and *p, c* conditions, while those that came in with lesser views of politicians view the misinformation argument as slightly more persuasive. Regression confirms that this difference-in-difference is significant (p < .05). However, it is wholly unclear as to how a heterogenous treatment effect between these two source-attributed conditions relates to the accuracy motivated reasoning hypothesis. Additionally, that participants with higher perceived Democratic politician credibility view the correction more favorably than their counterparts in any source-attributed condition is counterintuitive.





Figures 4.28 and 4.29 respectively show no sign that prior perceived scientist source

credibility influences how participants compare the persuasiveness of each argument.



FIG. 4.28





Discussion

Overall, participants do not respond to the treatment arguments in a manner consistent with partisan motivated reasoning. As participants are provided, in progression, information that the misinformation argument comes from a politician; a copartisan cue, and a correction by scientists, they view the misinformation argument more negatively. Similarly, participants view the correction more favorably as they are provided source attributions, and then additionally a misinformation argument copartisan cue. It could reasonably be argued that these trends are consistent with accuracy motivated reasoning – participants follow the experts when they are identified as such and when their arguments conflict with non-experts – but it is certainly inconsistent with partisan motivated reasoning.

The heterogenous treatment effects observed here also indicate a limited and inconsistent trend of directional motivated reasoning, which, when a correction follows the misinformation, is resolved by cueing respondents that the misinformation comes from a copartisan. Concerning the misinformation argument, there is suggestive evidence that partisan strength moderates the influence of the treatment between the *ctrl*, *c* and *no p*, *c* conditions. Once a party cue is present, however, strong Democrats' evaluations decrease significantly more than weak/lean Democrats, so that the mean estimates between both groups of partisans are statistically indistinguishable. An identical pattern of heterogenous treatment effects is observed in the correction between participants with higher and lower prior climate change threat perceptions. The high-threat group retains suggestively lower views of the correction between the *ctrl*, *c* and *no p*, *c* conditions, but raises their evaluation significantly more than the low threat group between the *no p*, *c* and *p*, *c* conditions.

In sum, attributing the misinformation argument to an unaffiliated senator and the correction to climate scientists results in increased difference in argument evaluations consistent with directional motivated reasoning. However, identifying the senator as a Democrat significantly reduces this difference by leading strong Democrats to lower their opinion of the misinformation argument to join weak/lean Democrats, and by leading high-threat perceivers to increase their opinion of the correction to join the mean estimate of the low-threat group.

No prior threat-based heterogenous treatment effects are observed concerning the misinformation argument, and no party strength-based difference-in-differences are seen in evaluations of the correction or direct comparison of persuasiveness between arguments. One could partially rationalize these observed inconsistencies through the following; because the Democratic cue is attached to the source of the misinformation per se, a party strength effect

should be most apparent in evaluation of the misinformation argument. And because the correction focuses on disputing the severity of climate change – and the correction does not comment on a call to action like the misinformation argument does – any prior threat effect should be strongest in evaluation of the correction. However, it's difficult to conceive of establishing these particularities a priori, and instead they may lean towards post hoc justifications.

The copartisan backlash effect is particularly striking and worth taking note of, since it goes against most previous findings concerning the positive effects of copartisan source cues (e.g. "following the leader" a la Lenz (2013)). Including a party cue pushes copartisans away from the misinformation argument, and perversely does so among strong Democrats. The cue also pushes all copartisans toward the correction. It is not obvious as to why the party cue causes these effects. It's possible that participants are skeptical of the motivations of any political party when calling for policy action. In which case, experimentally alternating the party source cue between Democrat and Republican may provide further insight. It is also entirely possible that participants recognized the research motivation for including the cue and reacted against it in their argument evaluations; they may not want to be seen as following the leader and so correspondingly modified their evaluations. Replicating this experiment among a wider swath of the Democratic public may allow for identification of possible survey response desirability bias in this particular sample of respondents.

While there is limited evidence of directional motivated reasoning, there is even less *direct* support for the notion of information source credibility as a mechanism of accuracy motivation. The extent of direct evidence for this mechanism is that participants that came in viewing scientists as relatively more credible evaluate the correction more highly once it is

attributed to climate scientists. However, this does not extend to the direct comparison of argument persuasiveness, nor is misinformation argument evaluation a function of prior perceived credibility of either information source. Thus Druckman and McGrath's (2019) concerns that previous findings of directional motivated reasoning may be invalidated by an unobserved confounder are not substantiated here.

That being said, there is substantial *indirect* support for the influence of perceived information source credibility in producing evaluations consistent with accuracy motivated reasoning. The correction has a significant effect on misinformation argument evaluation only when sources are attributed. Likewise, attributing argument sources substantially improves evaluations of the correction and its perceived persuasiveness.

The discrepancy between absence of direct support via the items use to measure information source credibility and the clear influence that the source attributions have on argument evaluations may be explained by the quality of the instrument used to measure source credibility. The "trust" and "expertise" items that constitute the measure may not effectively capture the desired constructs. Alternatively, as stated previously, the experimental treatments do not perfectly allow me isolate the influence of argument source attributions; it may be some factor unique to differently presenting the information in a newspaper format in the sourceattributed conditions that affects argument evaluations.

In total, it appears that respondents evaluate arguments in a manner largely consistent with accuracy motivated reasoning. There are some differences in argument evaluations between respondents with different priors, but again these are resolved once respondents are provided information most closely resembling that which they would receive in a news report of political events: i.e. the identity of the actors involved, including the partisanship of political

actors. In other words, results involving the *p*, *c* condition, where the treatment roughly mirrors a full news article, indicate that respondents follow the experts.

This result stands in contrast to previous work that finds Republicans follow denialist climate change statements from copartisan elites, even when this misinformation is debunked by climate scientists (Brulle, Carmichael, and Jenkins 2012; Jacques, Dunlap, and Freeman 2008; Kahan 2012, 2015; McCright and Dunlap 2011; Tesler 2018). Given that this is the only climate change opinion study of its kind to look at Democrats' tendencies to follow Democratic elites, it is difficult to isolate the factors that might lead to different outcomes between partisans. However, because most other studies examine *opinions* about the issue at hand, rather than evaluations of the information provided, I will reserve speculation until the discussion in the next chapter. Chapter 5 picks up with presenting an analogous set of hypotheses and results pertaining to climate change opinions, then concludes with a wholistic discussion of the results from both Chapters 4 and 5.

Chapter 5: Experimental assessments of causes of climate change opinions

Introduction and hypotheses

In this chapter I provide the second half of the results of my motivated reasoning survey experiment. I restate then test the hypotheses presented in Chapter 4 on three dependent variables related to opinions about climate change: intra-participant change in climate change threat perceptions, a larger scaled set of threat perception items, and support for federal policies aimed at reducing greenhouse gas emissions. I then discuss the implications of the combined set of experiment results: those pertaining to treatment argument evaluations and climate change opinions.

I assess for the presence of directional motivated reasoning pertaining to participants' partisanship and prior attitudes about climate change. The partisan motivated reasoning hypothesis predicts that Democratic participants (which constitutes the entire sample) follow the misinformation argument by heightening their climate change threat perceptions and support for mitigation policies when the exaggerative misinformation argument is attributed to a copartisan. As a harder test of partisan motivated reasoning, I also expect that participants' strength of Democratic affiliation moderates the influence of the copartisan cue on responses to the dependent variables; strong Democrats should be more responsive to the cue than their weak/lean counterparts.

The prior attitude effect hypothesis predicts that participants' prior climate change threat perceptions moderates the effect of the treatment arguments on participants' formation of climate change opinions. In particular, participants with high prior threat perceptions should be resistant

to the correction by retaining or increasing their threat perceptions and support for climate change policies relative to participants with low prior threat perceptions.

I also make a competing hypothesis that participants' opinion formation is motivated by accuracy goals: participants should respond to the correction by lowering their threat perceptions and policy support. The theorized mechanism of accuracy motivated reasoning is how credible participants view the sources of information prior to treatment, with the expectation that participants that view scientists as more credible – and/or Democratic politicians as less credible – should respond more to the correction-included treatments than their counterparts in a manner consistent with accuracy motivated reasoning. Prior perceived argument source credibility is expected to moderate the influence of the correction on climate change opinions. A harder test of the accuracy motivated reasoning hypothesis is then assessing for the presence of this moderating influence.

Evaluating the influence of prior perceived source credibility has the added benefit of accounting for what Druckman and McGrath (2019) theorize is frequently an unobserved confounder of directional motivated reasoning observed in previous studies. They argue that, without also accounting for "disagreement over who constitutes a credible source" (Druckman and McGrath 2019, p. 116), extant findings of directional motivated reasoning may be spurious, as moderators associated with directional motivated reasoning are likely correlated with perceived source credibility. For instance, Democrats may follow copartisan elites because they deem them credible sources of information, so by controlling for prior perceived source credibility, I am conducting a sounder test of the partisan motivated reasoning hypothesis.

Hypothesis tests concerned with the moderating influence of participant characteristics measured before treatment (i.e. party strength, prior threat perceptions, and prior perceived

source credibility) are tested through difference-in-difference regression estimates; I interact a treatment condition dummy variable with the relevant moderator and evaluate the significance of the interaction term coefficient. In other words, I evaluate whether the influence of the moderator changes significantly between some baseline treatment condition (often the control group) and the treatment condition relevant to the hypothesis test.

I find little evidence of partisan motivated reasoning; the copartisan cue has small influence on climate change opinion in the overall sample. However I do find heterogenous treatment effects between strong and weak/lean Democrats in the condition that includes both a party cue and a correction: strong Democrats hold onto higher threat perceptions than weak/lean Democrats in this case, but the same difference-in-difference effect does not hold for policy support. I find that prior threat perceptions do not influence the effect of the treatment on threat perceptions or policy support, so that, taken together, there is relatively weak and inconsistent evidence of directional motivated reasoning.

Consistent with the "easier" test of the accuracy motivated reasoning hypothesis, I find that the correction results in significantly more negative intra-participant change in threat perceptions, such that participants in the correction-included conditions perceive climate change as significantly less threatening after treatment, relative to participants in the control condition. Although, it does not appear that prior perceived source credibility acts as a mechanism or indicator of accuracy motivated reasoning. The effect of the correction does not extend to support for climate change policies, so that participants maintain support for policies aiming to mitigate climate change in spite of lowered threat perceptions. I discuss the implications of the combined set of findings from this chapter and the previous chapter in the discussion section.

Results

I first evaluate the change in response to two climate change threat severity items: one asks when sea level rise will be a serious problem for people in the U.S. and the second asks when climate change generally will be a serious problem. These items were included among the science knowledge battery in all conditions, and the average to these pre-treatment items constitutes the prior climate change threat perception scale used here and in the previous chapter. These items were included again among the set of climate change opinion items: in the control (*ctrl*) conditions,²⁷ they preceded presentation of the treatment arguments. In the treatment conditions, they were provided after the treatment arguments, so that the arguments could affect responses in these conditions. A change in threat perception value is obtained for each respondent by subtracting their initial threat perception score from their second one. The resulting value can range from -1 (indicating movement from viewing climate change as an imminent threat to no threat at all) to 0 (indicating no change) to +1.

Distributions for responses to the second and initial threat perception items are both heavily left skewed; 219 participants responded with the highest level of threat perceptions in the initial questions, and 176 of these participants maintained this level of threat perceptions in the second set of questions. Given that 45% of participants can only decrease or maintain their threat perceptions, and given the strong intra-participant stability of responses to these items, this dependent variable provides particularly difficult tests of both directional and accuracy motivated reasoning.

 $^{^{27}}$ The correction-omitted and correction-included control conditions (*ctrl, no c* and *ctrl, c*, respectively) are pooled here because the treatment arguments can have no bearing on participants' climate change opinions in these conditions.

Figure 5.1 provides the condition-based mean estimates for the change in climate change threat perceptions. As seen in the *ctrl* condition estimate, simply asking the questions a second time, and/or perhaps, asking them in a different context, elicits responses that indicate a less threatened perception of climate change. Any remaining difference between conditions should be a product of exposure to the treatment arguments. While attributing the misinformation argument to an unaffiliated senator does not prompt a substantial change in threat perceptions (*no p, no c* condition), adding a copartisan source cue produces a lower threat perception relative to the control (*no p, c* condition).





This difference is verified as statistically significant (p < .05) in Figure 5.2, which illustrates coefficient estimates from regression analysis where experimental condition is treated a dummy variable, with the *ctrl* condition as the reference category. Including a correction by

scientists lowers threat perceptions even more, though an additional misinformation argument party cue does not affect change in threat perceptions (*no p, c* and *p, c* conditions, respectively). Although not shown here, regression analysis using the *no p, no c* condition as the base dummy condition also reveals significant differences in estimates between the base condition and the two correction-included conditions (B = -.06, SE = .02, p < .05).





Figure 5.3 shows change in threat perceptions by strength of Democratic partisanship. From left to right across conditions, there is a consistent downward shift in threat perceptions among weak/lean Democrats, while strong Democrats hang on to higher threat perceptions as the arguments are attributed and corrections are included.





Figure 5.4 shows that, between *ctrl* and *p*, *c* conditions, there is a significant differencein-difference whereby weak/lean Democrats' threat perceptions decline significantly more than their strongly affiliated copartisans (B = -.13, SE = .04).



FIG. 5.4

There are no significant heterogenous treatment effects by party strength between party cue-omitted and party cue-included conditions, or between any two treatment conditions more generally. Holistically then, it might be that source attribution, a party cue, and a correction are all necessary to produce an effect consistent with the partisan motivated reasoning hypothesis.

Figure 5.5 illustrates threat perception change by prior threat perceptions. There is no evidence that individuals that came in viewing climate change as imminently threatening tend to hold onto their threat perceptions significantly more than their counterparts in any experimental condition. Nor is there any indication of a heterogenous treatment effect across conditions. Nor does collapsing corresponding party cue-omitted and party cue-included conditions produce substantively different results.





Figures 5.6-5.8 show change in threat perceptions across conditions and split by high and low perceived information source credibility. Per the accuracy motivated reasoning hypothesis, between conditions where an argument is not attributed to a given source and a condition where it is attributed to a source, difference in change in climate threat perceptions between these conditions should be a function of how credible participants came in viewing that source. For instance, because the misinformation argument expounds climate change as an imminent and existential threat, between the *ctrl* and *p*, *no c* conditions, individuals that came in viewing Democratic politicians as highly credible should maintain high levels of threat perceptions, while their counterparts that have low prior perceived Democratic politician credibility should have a significantly more negative change in threat perceptions in the *p*, *no c* condition compared to in the *ctrl* condition.

Figure 5.6 reveals no differences in how threat perceptions change by whether individuals came into the experiment viewing Democratic politicians as highly credible or less credible. Regression analysis, where prior perceived source credibility is given the full range of possible values and is treated as a continuous variable, confirms no significant differences across conditions.





Similarly, Figure 5.7 shows no heterogenous treatment effects by prior perceived scientist credibility.





Revealed by Figure 5.8, when a participants' perceived scientist credibility is subtracted from their perceived Democratic politician credibility to form a measure of "prior perceived net scientist credibility," there is an interesting difference-in-difference effect between the *no p, no c* and *no p, c* conditions. Between the *no p, no c* and *no p, c* conditions, regression confirms that higher relative perceived scientist credibility correlates in a greater drop in threat perceptions, relative to participants that came in viewing Democratic politicians as more credible (B = -.12, SE = .05). Because the correction by scientists argues for a more moderate threat posed by climate change, this difference-in-difference provides evidence in favor of the accuracy motivated reasoning hypothesis.





However, once the senator is identified as a Democrat in the p, c condition, the significant difference observed in the no p, c condition disappears, as change in threat perceptions becomes relatively more negative among participants that view Democratic politicians as relatively more credible. The difference-in-difference between no p, c and p, c conditions is directionally opposite to what is expected by the accuracy motivated reasoning hypothesis, where participants with relatively higher prior perceived Democratic politician credibility are expected to have relatively higher threat perceptions when the misinformation argument source is identified as a copartisan.

I next present results for the four-item climate change threat perception scale, which is formed from the average of the two items used to measure prior threat perceptions as well as two more threat perception items included among the post-treatment set of climate change opinion items. I refer to the scale as "climate change threat perceptions" to differentiate it from *prior* threat perceptions and *change* in threat perceptions. While the mean threat perception score is still quite high (mean = .8, median = .88) Figure 5.9 shows that there is room for some respondents to increase their threat perceptions relative to the control condition. Regression results indicate that the only significant difference in mean estimates occurs between the *no p, no c* and both correction-included conditions (for both differences, B = -.07, SE = .03). The .05 decreases in threat perceptions between the control and the correction-included conditions do not quite reach statistical significance (p = .13 for the *no p, c* condition and p = .11 for the *p, c* condition).





Figure 5.10 illustrates a small heterogenous treatment effect by party strength between the control and treatment conditions. In contrast to the change in threat perceptions estimates

highlighted in Figures 5.3 and 5.4, however, there is no indication that presence of a copartisan cue grows the difference in mean estimates between strong and weak/lean Democrats. Moreover, none of the difference-in-differences are statistically significant.



FIG. 5.10

Figure 5.11 shows no evidence of heterogenous treatments by prior climate change threat perceptions. The large gaps between high- and low-threat groups is a product of the intra-participant stability in perceived threat perceptions observed in Figure 5.5.





Figures 5.12-5.14 illustrate condition mean estimate breakdowns by prior perceived politician, scientist, and net scientist credibility, respectively. While Figures 5.12 and 5.13 do not reveal any obvious heterogenous treatment effect (and regression confirms this absence), the difference between perceived scientist and politician credibility shows stark difference-in-differences. These are similar to those observed concerning change in climate change threat perceptions in Figure 5.8 but are somewhat more extreme.









Figure 5.14 suggests that adding a copartisan cue to the misinformation argument when a correction is not included (i.e. between the no *p*, *no c* and *p*, *no c* conditions) unexpectedly leads participants that perceive Democratic politicians as relatively more credible to have lower threat perceptions. Although, regression analysis reveals that this difference-in-difference is not significant, highlighted by the coefficient estimate of the *p*, *no c* * *net sci. cred*. term in Figure 5.15.





Figure 5.15 does confirm that adding a correction in the absence of a copartisan cue produces a heterogenous treatment effect consistent with the accuracy motivated reasoning hypothesis. Participants that came in viewing scientists as relatively more credible have lower threat perceptions once they are presented with an argument by scientists that moderates the



threat severity of climate change (relative to the misinformation argument).

FIG. 5.15

Figure 5.14 also suggests that adding a correction in the presence of a copartisan cue similarly produces a heterogenous treatment effect consistent with accuracy motivated reasoning (p, no c to p, c), but regression shows this difference to be insignificant (p > .1). Figure 5.16 shows that adding a party cue in the presence of a correction (no p, c to p, c) leads to significantly lowered threat perceptions among participants that view Democratic politicians as relatively more credible, while their counterparts' perceptions rise. This is the opposite of the expected party cue effect in the context of accuracy motivated reasoning.



FIG. 5.16

The last set of results presented concern responses to the four climate change policy opinion items, which are scaled together to form an overall impression of support for governmental climate change mitigation efforts (higher values indicate greater support). Figure 5.17 shows the condition mean estimates; there is a pattern nearly identical to the climate change threat perception estimates shown in Figure 5.9. However, regression reveals no significant difference in means between any condition, even when correction-omitted and correction-


included conditions are pooled together.

FIG. 5.17

Figure 5.18 reveals an interesting dip in support among weak/lean Democrats in the *no p*, *c* condition, but as this condition does not contain a party cue, it does not relate to the party cue effect expected by the partisan motivated reasoning hypothesis. Further, weak/lean Democrats increase support between the *no p*, *c* and *p*, *c* conditions, which is inconsistent with expectations of a copartisan cue effect. Otherwise, there is little difference-in-difference between the control and treatment conditions, or between other treatment conditions.



FIG. 5.18

Figure 5.19 shows no discernable difference in policy support between participants that came in viewing climate change as more or less threatening in any condition.





Figure 5.20, which illustrates condition estimates split by prior perceived Democratic politician credibility, shows a dip in support among participants that view copartisan politicians as less credible in the *no p, c* group. This pattern is identical to that seen in Figure 5.18 among weak/lean Democrats, which makes sense because there is substantial overlap between participants that view Democrats as less credible and weak affiliation with the Democratic party. Once again, however, there is no theoretical rationale for why climate change policy support should be substantially lower among participants with low perceived Democratic politician credibility between the control condition and a treatment condition that does not include a copartisan cue. While Figure 5.20 also suggests a heterogenous treatment effect between the *p, no c* and *p, c* conditions, regression reveals no statistical significance in this difference-indifference (p = .25).





Figure 5.21 suggests, and again regression confirms, that, compared to conditions where there is no correction attributed to scientists, participants do not support climate change policies as a function of their prior perceived scientist credibility substantially more when the correction is attributed to climate scientists. Figure 5.22, which breaks condition means down by net perceived scientist credibility, offers nothing more than what has been previously shown in Figures 5.20 and 5.21.









As expected, the treatments do not have much bearing on climate change policy support, nor are there substantial heterogenous treatment effects consistent with hypotheses.

Discussion

On the whole, the treatments have little effect on opinions related to climate change. There is a net absence of support for the directional motivated reasoning hypotheses as well as for any heterogenous treatment effects, and suggestive support for accuracy motivated reasoning. The most notable treatment effects occur in changing threat perceptions, where the party cue, the correction, and the combination of the two produced more negative changes in threat perceptions relative to the control condition. However, the largest difference amounts to only three percent of the total possible difference (.06 points of difference divided by a total possible change of 2 points), so that the magnitude of the effect is quite small. While Figures 5.9 and 5.17 suggest that including a correction by scientists negatively influences threat perceptions and policy support, respectively, the difference in condition mean estimates do not reach traditional levels of statistical significance.

These trends are largely in accordance with the argument evaluation estimate trends in Chapter 4, but to a muted degree. In evaluating the arguments, attributing the arguments to their respective sources, inclusion of a copartisan cue, and inclusion of a correction produced progressively more unfavorable (favorable) evaluations of the misinformation (correction) argument. Here, the inclusion of the correction is the only reliable driver of opinion change, the direction of which is consistent with the climate scientists' moderating rebuttal.

There is also little support for a copartisan backlash among the dependent variables examined in this chapter; Figure 5.10 does suggest that inclusion of a copartisan cue in the

correction-omitted condition results in a more negative change in threat perceptions, but this difference is not significant. Otherwise, there is little difference in estimates between corresponding cue-omitted and cue-included conditions.

Concerning moderating effects of partisanship strength, strong Democrats hold on to higher threat perceptions relative to their weak/lean copartisans as the copartisan elite misinformation source cue and correction are included in the treatment, suggesting mechanistic support for partisan motivated reasoning. Further, since prior perceived source credibility does not follow the same trends, it does not appear to be a confounder of this relationship. That being said, while strong Democrats have generally higher threat perceptions and support for climate change-related policies, as suggested by Figures 5.10 and 5.18, there are no heterogenous treatment effects that suggest partisan motivated reasoning among these variables.

Thus between the results pertaining to argument evaluations and those pertaining to climate change opinion, I find – on balance – absence of support for the partisan motivated reasoning hypothesis. Even Democrats that identify as strongly partisan do not follow their copartisan elites, *especially* when confronted with a contradictory statement by climate scientists. Instead, it appears as though participants follow the correction made by scientists.

There is also no support for a prior attitude effect among the climate change opinion variables assessed here. Participants with low and high prior threat perceptions respond similarly to each treatment. This is also largely the case among the argument evaluations. It appears that how threatening participants viewed climate change before the experiment has little bearing on how they process and respond to the arguments presented.

I also find little support for Druckman and McGrath's (2019) concern that prior perceived information source credibility confounds any moderating influence of prior attitudes or partisan strength on treatment effects. In the rare occurrences where I do find heterogenous treatment effects by partisan strength or prior threat perceptions, it is clear that prior perceived source credibility is not acting as an unobserved confounder. Moreover, I find that prior perceived source credibility does not moderate treatment effects in a manner consistent with the harder test of the accuracy motivated reasoning hypothesis (i.e. I do not empirically validate it as a mechanism of accuracy motivated reasoning). Instead, participants that came in with low opinions of scientists and/or Democratic politicians respond to treatments similarly to their highopinion counterparts in their formation of argument evaluations and climate change opinions.

I find some support for the easier test of the accuracy motivated reasoning hypothesis: that relative to the control group, presentation of a correction of a correction by climate scientists – who are unarguably experts on the severity of climate change – produce climate change threat perceptions corresponding with the moderating nature of the corrective argument. The correction produces a significant and negative change in threat perceptions relative to the control condition. As expected at the outset, these findings are considerably weaker than those concerning the argument evaluations, likely because climate change opinion is conceptually more distant from the arguments themselves and also perhaps because the climate change opinion items were presented after the argument evaluation items so that the influence of the treatments likely dissipated.

Between the results presented in Chapters 4 and 5, it seems that participants readily accept climate change arguments made by expert sources, despite the fact that the content of the argument conflicts with the prior beliefs of many participants, and in fact view the correction by

scientists more favorably when it is made against an elite of their own party. This correction shapes participants' views about the severity of climate change but does not go so far as to lower their support for mitigation policies.

As stated in the previous chapter's discussion, these findings contradict those of previous studies looking at Republicans' reticence to accept the reality of climate change, as well as those that generally find that copartisan cues prompt individuals to adopt similar political opinions (Carmichael and Brulle 2017; Kam 2005; Lenz 2013; Nicholson 2011; Turner 2007). There are a couple potential sample-particular explanations for the unexpected results of this experiment. Most previous studies use a representative sample of the American public, whereas this study uses a sample that is both more educated and younger than the average member of the public. Kahan and colleagues find that higher levels of education and scientific knowledge are associated with greater trust and perceived expertise of scientists (Kahan 2012, 2014, 2017b, 2017a; Kahan, Jenkins-Smith, and Braman 2011). Thus a concentrated sample of college undergraduates may push the effect of the correction to be more in line with accuracy motivated reasoning than would be expected with a representative sample of U.S. adults. Interestingly, however, Taber and Lodge (2013) find that more politically knowledgeable individuals tend to exhibit more pronounced directional motivated reasoning, so that these factors may push in opposing directions. Future work in this area that uses a representative sample of the public should seek to disentangle political knowledge from science knowledge in their moderating effects on motivated reasoning.

Second, the participants in this study are much younger than the average U.S. adult. Weaker partisan attachments among younger generations is well-documented (Arzheimer, Evans, and Lewis-Beck 2016), but it remains unclear as to whether younger "strong" Democrats

are as strongly affiliated with the party as their older counterparts. That is, different age cohorts may differently conceptualize what it means to strongly or weakly self-identify as a member of a given party. It may be that strongly Democratic college-age individuals are more weakly tied to the Democratic party than an average-age strong Democrat, and so may be more willing to break from following the argument set by a copartisan elite. This, of course, is purely speculative, but more broadly it's possible that the unrepresentative characteristics of the sample used in this study may have led to results dissimilar from previous work.

If the results of this study are at least generalizable to climate change opinion formation among those on the left, then their implications may be regarded as normatively positive. If scientists are willing to step in and bring back to reality potentially alarmist claims made by Democratic elites, copartisans will have a more accurate understanding of the consequences of climate change, and may be less likely to engage in espousing catastrophic "Pandora's Box" frames that turn Republicans away from supporting climate change efforts (Nisbet 2009). That corrections do not lower support for mitigation policies is also a normative boon, insofar as federal policies aimed at reducing greenhouse gas emissions are necessary to maintain and grow the quality of life for the human species (IPCC and Edenhofer 2014).

Chapter 6: Conclusion

The studies here broadly focus on inferring the causes and effects of exposure to political information. Lazarsfeld, Berelson, and Gaudet (1948) observed that people primarily seek out political information during campaign season that is consistent with their dispositions, and that this information only serves to reinforce their dispositions. I do not find evidence to support the first half of the statement: over seven years among the same set of Americans, individuals do not appear seek out more ideologically extreme news content after their partisanship and ideology become more extreme.

I acknowledge that this absence of evidence in support of a selection effect may be because the ideological slant of news outlets has grown during the period under observation, especially among news outlets that were already catering to more ideologically extreme audiences (e.g. MSNBC and Fox News). In which case, it is likely that individuals are exposed to more ideologically extreme news content even if they do not report a change in their preferred news sources. My research design likely then underestimates a selection effect that is probably occurring in reality. Although again it is unclear what constitutes a "selection effect" if the selection of a given news source isn't changing. Future theoretical work should tackle what it means to select exposure to a given information source if relevant qualities of that information change over time. Additionally, future longitudinal studies of the sort conducted here should incorporate the change over time in the ideology of news sources. It may be that some segments of the public actively resist exposure to increasingly ideologically extreme news, while others are passively exposed to more ideologically extreme news by maintaining similar consumption habits over time.

I do find that greater exposure to more ideologically extreme news is related to a subsequent directionally consistent growth in the extremity of one's political identity. In other words, I find evidence of a media effect. This could be taken to mean that the second half of Lazarsfeld, Berelson, and Gaudet's (1948) observation is borne out here: exposure to ideologically extreme news reinforces political dispositions. However, in the absence of a selection effect, it is difficult to argue that participants are responding to the information in a biased manner or that the implications are normatively negative. A rational individual processes information and updates relevant factors to be consistent with that information, as, on average, TAPS participants did with regard to their core political identities.

I find an analogous set of results concerning individuals' responses to information about climate change. Participants' threat perceptions decline when presented information by climate scientists the threat of climate change is not as existentially imminent as suggested by a previously presented senator's statement. While participants do not increase their threat perceptions when presented with information by a senator – or specifically a member of their own party – that the threat of climate change is imminent and existential, this is likely due to the fact that most participants exhibited very high prior threat perceptions, so that they could not rise substantially more.

Further, individuals appear to respond to expert sources of information; participants in the climate change survey experiment highly evaluate the correction and lower their evaluation of the misinformation once sources are attributed. Although I did not find that perceived credibility of information sources guides these trends, it's likely that some aspect of the relative expertise of politicians and scientists plays a part in informing respondents' evaluations. In a similar vein, individuals may view preferred news outlets and their reporters as credible sources

of information. Future work should evaluate who individuals follow when presented competing information between copartisan elites and preferred news sources; or who they follow when preferred news sources criticize copartisan elites.

The studies conducted here to form this dissertation aim to further understanding of the motivations and effects of exposure to political information. I develop a novel measure of ideological news exposure to test the reinforcing spirals model over six years and seven waves of the same representative segment of the public. I also evaluate motivated reasoning in climate change opinion formation among a novel segment of the public, and test the concerns that perceived source credibility might confound evidence of motivated reasoning. My findings are positive both methodologically and substantively: my measure appears to function as intended and provides empirical nuance beyond what has been used previously; perceived source credibility does not appear to be so highly correlated with outcomes of interest to the degree that it is a confounder, giving credence to prior studies on motivated reasoning; and individuals seek and process information in a manner largely consistent with accuracy motivated reasoning.

References

Abelson, Robert P. 1968. Theories of Cognitive Consistency; a Sourcebook. Chicago: Rand McNally.

- Abramowitz, Alan I., and Kyle L. Saunders. 2006. "Exploring the Bases of Partisanship in the American Electorate: Social Identity vs. Ideology." *Political Research Quarterly* 59(2): 175–87.
- Allison, Paul D. 1994. "Using Panel Data to Estimate the Effects of Events." *Sociological Methods & Research* 23(2): 174–99.
 - ———. 2012. Handling Missing Data by Maximum Likelihood. Keynote Presentation at the SAS Global Forum, Orlando, Florida.
- Allison, Paul D., Richard Williams, and Enrique Moral-Benito. 2017. "Maximum Likelihood for Cross-Lagged Panel Models with Fixed Effects." *Socius* 3: 2378023117710578.
- An, Jisun, Daniele Quercia, and Jon Crowcroft. 2013. "Fragmented Social Media: A Look into Selective Exposure to Political News." In *Proceedings of the 22nd International Conference on World Wide Web*, WWW '13 Companion, New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, 51–52. https://doi.org/10.1145/2487788.2487807 (January 4, 2021).
- Angrist, Joshua D., and Jörn-Steffen Pischke. 2008. *Mostly Harmless Econometrics: An Empiricist's Companion*. Princeton University Press.
- Arceneaux, Kevin, and Martin Johnson. 2010. Does Media Fragmentation Produce Mass Polarization? Selective Exposure and a New Era of Minimal Effects. Rochester, NY: Social Science Research Network. SSRN Scholarly Paper. https://papers.ssrn.com/abstract=1642723 (March 5, 2021).
- Arzheimer, Kai, Jocelyn Evans, and Michael S. Lewis-Beck. 2016. *The SAGE Handbook of Electoral Behaviour*. SAGE.
- Badawy, Adam, Kristina Lerman, and Emilio Ferrara. 2019. "Who Falls for Online Political Manipulation?" In *Companion Proceedings of The 2019 World Wide Web Conference*, San Francisco USA: ACM, 162–68. https://dl.acm.org/doi/10.1145/3308560.3316494 (June 17, 2021).
- Bafumi, Joseph, and Robert Y. Shapiro. 2009. "A New Partisan Voter." *The Journal of Politics* 71(1): 1–24.
- Barnidge, Matthew, and Cynthia Peacock. 2019. "A Third Wave of Selective Exposure Research? The Challenges Posed by Hyperpartisan News on Social Media." *Media and Communication* 7(3): 4–7.
- Bartels, Larry M. 2002. "Beyond the Running Tally: Partisan Bias in Political Perceptions." *Political Behavior* 24(2): 117–50.
- Bartels, Larry M. 2006. "Three Virtues of Panel Data for the Analysis of Campaign Effects." In Henry E. Brady and Richard Johnston, eds., Capturing Campaign Effects. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.: 134–63.

- Bell, Andrew, and Kelvyn Jones. 2015. "Explaining Fixed Effects: Random Effects Modeling of Time-Series Cross-Sectional and Panel Data*." *Political Science Research and Methods* 3(1): 133–53.
- Bellemare, Marc F., Takaaki Masaki, and Thomas B. Pepinsky. 2017. "Lagged Explanatory Variables and the Estimation of Causal Effect." *The Journal of Politics* 79(3): 949–63.
- Bennett, W. Lance, and Shanto Iyengar. 2008. "A New Era of Minimal Effects? The Changing Foundations of Political Communication." *Journal of Communication* 58(4): 707–31.
- Berinsky, Adam J. 2015. "Rumors and Health Care Reform: Experiments in Political Misinformation." British Journal of Political Science 47(2): 241–62.
- Bisgaard, Martin. 2015. "Bias Will Find a Way: Economic Perceptions, Attributions of Blame, and Partisan-Motivated Reasoning during Crisis." *The Journal of Politics* 77(3): 849–60.
- Bizer, George Y., Zakary L. Tormala, Derek D. Rucker, and Richard E. Petty. 2006. "Memory-Based versus on-Line Processing: Implications for Attitude Strength." *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology* 42(5): 646–53.
- Bollen, Kenneth A., and Jennie E. Brand. 2010. "A General Panel Model with Random and Fixed Effects: A Structural Equations Approach." *Social Forces* 89(1): 1–34.
- Bolsen, Toby, James N. Druckman, and Fay Lomax Cook. 2014. "The Influence of Partisan Motivated Reasoning on Public Opinion." *Political Behavior* 36(2): 235–62.
- Bolsen, Toby, and Risa Palm. 2019. "Motivated Reasoning and Political Decision Making." Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Politics. https://oxfordre.com/politics/view/10.1093/acrefore/9780190228637.001.0001/acrefore-9780190228637-e-923 (March 4, 2020).
- Bovet, Alexandre, and Hernán A. Makse. 2019. "Influence of Fake News in Twitter during the 2016 US Presidential Election." *Nature Communications* 10(1): 7.
- Brehm, John O. 2009. *The Phantom Respondents: Opinion Surveys and Political Representation*. University of Michigan Press.
- Brulle, Robert, Jason Carmichael, and J. Craig Jenkins. 2012. "Shifting Public Opinion on Climate Change: An Empirical Assessment of Factors Influencing Concern over Climate Change in the U.S., 2002–2010." *Climatic Change* 114(2): 169–88.
- Budak, Ceren, Sharad Goel, and Justin M. Rao. 2016. "Fair and Balanced? Quantifying Media Bias through Crowdsourced Content Analysis." *Public Opinion Quarterly* 80(S1): 250–71.
- Bullock, John G. 2011. "Elite Influence on Public Opinion in an Informed Electorate." *American Political Science Review* 105(3): 496–515.
- Bullock, John G, Alan S Gerber, Seth J Hill, and Gregory A Huber. 2013. Partisan Bias in Factual Beliefs about Politics. National Bureau of Economic Research. Working Paper. http://www.nber.org/papers/w19080 (January 22, 2020).

- Camobreco, John. 2016. "Ideological Realignment and the Primacy of Symbolic Ideology." *American Politics Research* 44(3): 471–95.
- Campbell, Angus et al. 1960. The American Voter. University of Chicago Press.
- Carmichael, Jason, and Robert Brulle. 2017. "Elite Cues, Media Coverage, and Public Concern: An Integrated Path Analysis of Public Opinion on Climate Change, 2001–2013." *Environmental Politics* 26(2): 232–52.
- Castells, Manuel. 2007. "Communication, Power and Counter-Power in the Network Society." *International Journal of Communication* 1(1): 29.
- Chen, Philip, and Paul Goren. 2014. *What Moves the "Unmoved Mover"? Operational Ideology and Party Identification*. Rochester, NY: Social Science Research Network. SSRN Scholarly Paper. https://papers.ssrn.com/abstract=2451876 (November 1, 2021).
- Collins, Linda M, Joseph L Schafer, and Chi-Ming Kam. 2001. "A Comparison of Inclusive and Restrictive Strategies in Modern Missing Data Procedures." *Psychological methods* 6(4): 330.
- Dahlgren, Peter M, Adam Shehata, and Jesper Strömbäck. 2019. "Reinforcing Spirals at Work? Mutual Influences between Selective News Exposure and Ideological Leaning." *European Journal of Communication* 34(2): 159–74.
- DellaVigna, Stefano, and Ethan Kaplan. 2007. "The Fox News Effect: Media Bias and Voting*." *The Quarterly Journal of Economics* 122(3): 1187–1234.
- Dilliplane, Susanna. 2014. "Activation, Conversion, or Reinforcement? The Impact of Partisan News Exposure on Vote Choice." *American Journal of Political Science* 58(1): 79–94.
- Dong, Yiran, and Chao-Ying Joanne Peng. 2013. "Principled Missing Data Methods for Researchers." SpringerPlus 2: 222.
- Druckman, James N. 2012. "The Politics of Motivation." Critical Review 24(2): 199-216.
- Druckman, James N., and Mary C. McGrath. 2019. "The Evidence for Motivated Reasoning in Climate Change Preference Formation." *Nature Climate Change* 9(2): 111–19.
- Druckman, James N., Erik Peterson, and Rune Slothuus. 2013. "How Elite Partisan Polarization Affects Public Opinion Formation." *American Political Science Review* 107(1): 57–79.
- Ecker, Ullrich K. H., and Li Chang Ang. 2019. "Political Attitudes and the Processing of Misinformation Corrections." *Political Psychology* 40(2): 241–60.
- Ellis, Christopher, and James A. Stimson. 2009. "Symbolic Ideology in the American Electorate." *Electoral Studies* 28(3): 388–402.
- Elo, Kimmo, and Lauri Rapeli. 2010. "Determinants of Political Knowledge: The Effects of the Media on Knowledge and Information." *Journal of Elections* Public Opinion and Parties: 133–46.
- Enders, Craig K, Stephen A Mistler, and Brian T Keller. 2016. "Multilevel Multiple Imputation: A Review and Evaluation of Joint Modeling and Chained Equations Imputation." *Psychological methods* 21(2): 222.

- Erikson, Robert S., and Christopher Wlezien. 2012. *The Timeline of Presidential Elections: How Campaigns Do (and Do Not) Matter*. University of Chicago Press.
- Feldman, Lauren, Edward W. Maibach, Connie Roser-Renouf, and Anthony Leiserowitz. 2012. "Climate on Cable: The Nature and Impact of Global Warming Coverage on Fox News, CNN, and MSNBC." *The International Journal of Press/Politics* 17(1): 3–31.
- Feldman, Lauren, Teresa A. Myers, Jay D. Hmielowski, and Anthony Leiserowitz. 2014a. "The Mutual Reinforcement of Media Selectivity and Effects: Testing the Reinforcing Spirals Framework in the Context of Global Warming." *Journal of Communication* 64(4): 590–611.
- Festinger, Leon. 1957. A Theory of Cognitive Dissonance. Stanford University Press.
- Fletcher, Richard, and Rasmus Kleis Nielsen. 2018. "Are People Incidentally Exposed to News on Social Media? A Comparative Analysis." *New Media & Society* 20(7): 2450–68.
- Flynn, D. J., Brendan Nyhan, and Jason Reifler. 2017. "The Nature and Origins of Misperceptions: Understanding False and Unsupported Beliefs About Politics." *Political Psychology* 38(S1): 127– 50.
- Garrett, R. Kelly. 2009. "Echo Chambers Online?: Politically Motivated Selective Exposure among Internet News Users." *Journal of Computer-Mediated Communication* 14(2): 265–85.
- Garrett, R. Kelly, and Natalie Jomini Stroud. 2014. "Partisan Paths to Exposure Diversity: Differences in pro- and Counterattitudinal News Consumption." *Journal of Communication* 64(4): 680–701.
- Gollob, Harry F., and Charles S. Reichardt. 1987. "Taking Account of Time Lags in Causal Models." *Child Development* 58(1): 80–92.
- Groenendyk, Eric, and Yanna Krupnikov. 2016. "What Motivates Reasoning? A Goal Oriented Theory of Evaluation. Working Paper." *Working Paper presented at APSA*.
 - ———. 2021. "What Motivates Reasoning? A Theory of Goal-Dependent Political Evaluation." American Journal of Political Science 65(1): 180–96.
- Halaby, Charles N. 2004. "Panel Models in Sociological Research: Theory into Practice." *Annual Review of Sociology* 30(1): 507–44.
- Harwood, Jake. 1999. "Age Identification, Social Identity Gratifications, and Television Viewing." *Journal of Broadcasting & Electronic Media* 43(1): 123–36.
- Hippel, Paul T. von. 2016. "New Confidence Intervals and Bias Comparisons Show That Maximum Likelihood Can Beat Multiple Imputation in Small Samples." *Structural Equation Modeling: A Multidisciplinary Journal* 23(3): 422–37.
- Huddy, Leonie, and Alexa Bankert. 2017. "Political Partisanship as a Social Identity." In Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Politics,.

- Imai, Kosuke, and In Song Kim. 2019. "When Should We Use Unit Fixed Effects Regression Models for Causal Inference with Longitudinal Data?" *American Journal of Political Science* 63(2): 467–90.
- IPCC, and Ottmar Edenhofer, eds. 2014. *Climate Change 2014: Mitigation of Climate Change: Working Group III Contribution to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change.* New York, NY: Cambridge University Press.
- Iyengar, Shanto et al. 2019. "The Origins and Consequences of Affective Polarization in the United States." *Annual Review of Political Science* 22(1): 129–46.
- Jackson, Brooks et al. 2020. "FactChecking the January Democratic Debate." *FactCheck.org*. https://www.factcheck.org/2020/01/factchecking-the-january-democratic-debate/ (March 1, 2020).
- Jacques, Peter J., Riley E. Dunlap, and Mark Freeman. 2008. "The Organisation of Denial: Conservative Think Tanks and Environmental Scepticism." *Environmental Politics* 17(3): 349–85.
- Johnston, Richard. 2006. "PARTY IDENTIFICATION: Unmoved Mover or Sum of Preferences?" Annual Review of Political Science 9(1): 329–51.
- Kahan, Dan M. 2012. "Why We Are Poles Apart on Climate Change." Nature 488(7411): 255.
 - ——. 2014. Vaccine Risk Perceptions and Ad Hoc Risk Communication: An Empirical Assessment. Rochester, NY: Social Science Research Network. SSRN Scholarly Paper. https://papers.ssrn.com/abstract=2386034 (April 30, 2019).
- ------. 2015. "Climate-Science Communication and the Measurement Problem." *Political Psychology* 36(S1): 1–43.
- ————. 2017a. *Misinformation and Identity-Protective Cognition*. Rochester, NY: Social Science Research Network. SSRN Scholarly Paper. https://papers.ssrn.com/abstract=3046603 (February 25, 2020).
 - ——. 2017b. "Ordinary Science Intelligence': A Science-Comprehension Measure for Study of Risk and Science Communication, with Notes on Evolution and Climate Change." *Journal of Risk Research* 20(8): 995–1016.
- Kahan, Dan M., Hank Jenkins-Smith, and Donald Braman. 2011. "Cultural Cognition of Scientific Consensus." *Journal of Risk Research* 14(2): 147–74.
- Kaid, Lynda Lee. 2003. "Effects of Political Information in the 2000 Presidential Campaign: Comparing Traditional Television and Internet Exposure." *American Behavioral Scientist* 46(5): 677–91.
- Kam, Cindy D. 2005. "Who Toes the Party Line? Cues, Values, and Individual Differences." *Political Behavior* 27(2): 163–82.
- Kenny, David A. 1975. "Cross-Lagged Panel Correlation: A Test for Spuriousness." Psychological Bulletin 82(6): 887–903.

—. 2014. "Cross-Lagged Panel Design." In Wiley StatsRef: Statistics Reference Online, American Cancer Society. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/9781118445112.stat06464 (June 23, 2021).

Klapper, Joseph T. 1960. The Effects of Mass Communication. New York, NY, US: Free Press.

- Knobloch-Westerwick, Silvia. 2014. Choice and Preference in Media Use: Advances in Selective Exposure Theory and Research. Routledge.
- Kraft, Patrick W., Milton Lodge, and Charles S. Taber. 2015. "Why People 'Don't Trust the Evidence': Motivated Reasoning and Scientific Beliefs." *The ANNALS of the American Academy of Political* and Social Science 658(1): 121–33.
- Krosnick, Jon A., and Bo Macinnis. 2015. "Fox and Not-Fox Television News Impact on Opinions on Global Warming: Selective Exposure, Not Motivated Reasoning." In Social Psychology and Politics, Psychology Press, 91--106.
- Kuiper, Rebecca M., and Oisín Ryan. 2018. "Drawing Conclusions from Cross-Lagged Relationships: Re-Considering the Role of the Time-Interval." *Structural Equation Modeling: A Multidisciplinary Journal* 25(5): 809–23.
- Kunda, Z. 1990. "The Case for Motivated Reasoning." Psychological Bulletin 108(3): 480-98.
- Lau, Richard R et al. 2017. "Effect of Media Environment Diversity and Advertising Tone on Information Search, Selective Exposure, and Affective Polarization." *Political Behavior* 39(1): 231–55.
- Lau, Richard R., and David P. Redlawsk. 2006. *How Voters Decide: Information Processing in Election Campaigns*. Cambridge University Press.
- Lazarsfeld, Paul F., Bernard Berelson, and Hazel Gaudet. 1948. *The People's Choice: How the Voter Makes Up His Mind in a Presidential Campaign, Legacy Edition.* Columbia University Press.
- Lee, Taehun, and Dexin Shi. 2021. "A Comparison of Full Information Maximum Likelihood and Multiple Imputation in Structural Equation Modeling with Missing Data." *Psychological Methods*.
- Lenz, Gabriel S. 2013. Follow the Leader?: How Voters Respond to Politicians' Policies and Performance. University of Chicago Press.
- Leszczensky, Lars, and Tobias Wolbring. 2019. "How to Deal With Reverse Causality Using Panel Data? Recommendations for Researchers Based on a Simulation Study." *Sociological Methods & Research*: 0049124119882473.
- Levendusky, Matthew. 2013. "Partisan Media Exposure and Attitudes Toward the Opposition." *Political Communication* 30(4): 565–81.
- Levendusky, Matthew S. 2013. "Why Do Partisan Media Polarize Viewers?" American Journal of Political Science 57(3): 611–23.

- Lodge, Milton, and Charles S. Taber. 2005. "The Automaticity of Affect for Political Leaders, Groups, and Issues: An Experimental Test of the Hot Cognition Hypothesis." *Political Psychology* 26(3): 455–82.
- Long, Jacob. 2021. Jacob-Long/Dpm. . R. https://github.com/jacob-long/dpm (June 25, 2021).
- Lord, Charles G., Lee Ross, and Mark R. Lepper. 1979. "Biased Assimilation and Attitude Polarization: The Effects of Prior Theories on Subsequently Considered Evidence." *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 37(11): 2098–2109.
- Lüdtke, Oliver, Alexander Robitzsch, and Simon Grund. 2017. "Multiple Imputation of Missing Data in Multilevel Designs: A Comparison of Different Strategies." *Psychological Methods* 22(1): 141–65.
- Macinnis, Bo. 2015. "Fox and Not-Fox Television News Impact on Opinions on Global Warming: Selective Exposure, Not Motivated Reasoning." In , 75–90.
- Martin, Gregory J., and Ali Yurukoglu. 2017. "Bias in Cable News: Persuasion and Polarization." American Economic Review 107(9): 2565–99.
- McCright, Aaron M., and Riley E. Dunlap. 2011. "The Politicization of Climate Change and Polarization in the American Public's Views of Global Warming, 2001–2010." *The Sociological Quarterly* 52(2): 155–94.
- Mitchell, Amy, Jeffrey Gottfried, Jocelyn Kiley, and Katerina Eva Matsa. 2014. "Political Polarization & Media Habits." *Pew Research Center's Journalism Project*. https://www.journalism.org/2014/10/21/political-polarization-media-habits/ (May 25, 2021).
- Moeller, Judith, Adam Shehata, and Sanne Kruikemeier. 2018. "Internet Use and Political Interest: Growth Curves, Reinforcing Spirals, and Causal Effects During Adolescence." *Journal of Communication* 68(6): 1052–78.
- Moral-Benito, Enrique. 2013. "Likelihood-Based Estimation of Dynamic Panels With Predetermined Regressors." *Journal of Business & Economic Statistics* 31(4): 451–72.
- Morris, Jonathan S. 2005. "The Fox News Factor." *Harvard International Journal of Press/Politics* 10(3): 56–79.
- Mulder, Jeroen D., and Ellen L. Hamaker. 2020. "Three Extensions of the Random Intercept Cross-Lagged Panel Model." *Structural Equation Modeling: A Multidisciplinary Journal* 0(0): 1–11.
- Nicholson, Stephen P. 2011. "Dominating Cues and the Limits of Elite Influence." *The Journal of Politics* 73(4): 1165–77.
- Nisbet, Matthew C. 2009. "Communicating Climate Change: Why Frames Matter for Public Engagement." *Environment: Science and Policy for Sustainable Development* 51(2): 12–23.
- Noelle-Neumann, Elisabeth. 1974. "The Spiral of Silence A Theory of Public Opinion." *Journal of Communication* 24(2): 43–51.

- Nyhan, Brendan, and Jason Reifler. 2010. "When Corrections Fail: The Persistence of Political Misperceptions." *Political Behavior* 32(2): 303–30.
- Page, Benjamin I., and Robert Y. Shapiro. 2010. *The Rational Public: Fifty Years of Trends in Americans' Policy Preferences*. University of Chicago Press.
- Redlawsk, David P. 2002. "Hot Cognition or Cool Consideration? Testing the Effects of Motivated Reasoning on Political Decision Making." *The Journal of Politics* 64(4): 1021–44.
- Rhemtulla, Mijke, Patricia É. Brosseau-Liard, and Victoria Savalei. 2012. "When Can Categorical Variables Be Treated as Continuous? A Comparison of Robust Continuous and Categorical SEM Estimation Methods under Suboptimal Conditions." *Psychological Methods* 17(3): 354–73.
- Ribeiro, Filipe N et al. 2018. "Media Bias Monitor: Quantifying Biases of Social Media News Outlets at Large-Scale." In *Twelfth International AAAI Conference on Web and Social Media*,.
- Rosseel, Yves. 2012. "Lavaan: An R Package for Structural Equation Modeling." *Journal of Statistical Software* 48(1): 1–36.
- Schaffner, Brian F., and Cameron Roche. 2017. "Misinformation and Motivated ReasoningResponses to Economic News in a Politicized Environment." *Public Opinion Quarterly* 81(1): 86–110.
- Scharkow, M, and M Bachl. 2019. Dynamische Prozesse der öffentlichen Kommunikation. Methodische Herausforderungen Stable Attitudes and Behaviors as Boundary Conditions for Testing Reinforcing Spirals Models. Cologne.
- Schemer, Christian. 2012. "The Influence of News Media on Stereotypic Attitudes Toward Immigrants in a Political Campaign." *Journal of Communication* 62(5): 739–57.
- Schemer, Christian, Stefan Geiß, and Philipp Müller. 2019. "Applying the Reinforcing Spirals Model to Dynamic Communication Phenomena: Conceptual and Statistical Pitfalls." In ed. Philipp Müller. Köln: Herbert von Halem Verlag, 262–85. https://www.halem-verlag.de/applying-thereinforcing-spirals-model-to-dynamic-communication-phenomena-conceptual-and-statisticalpitfalls/ (July 1, 2021).
- Sears, David O., and Jonathan L. Freedman. 1967. "Selective Exposure to Information: A Critical Review." *Public Opinion Quarterly* 31(2): 194–213.
- Slater, Michael D. 2007. "Reinforcing Spirals: The Mutual Influence of Media Selectivity and Media Effects and Their Impact on Individual Behavior and Social Identity." *Communication Theory* 17(3): 281–303.
- ———. 2015. "Reinforcing Spirals Model: Conceptualizing the Relationship Between Media Content Exposure and the Development and Maintenance of Attitudes." *Media Psychology* 18(3): 370–95.
- Snyder, Leslie B. et al. 2004. "A Meta-Analysis of the Effect of Mediated Health Communication Campaigns on Behavior Change in the United States." *Journal of Health Communication* 9(sup1): 71–96.

- Song, Hyunjin, and Hajo G. Boomgaarden. 2017. "Dynamic Spirals Put to Test: An Agent-Based Model of Reinforcing Spirals Between Selective Exposure, Interpersonal Networks, and Attitude Polarization." *Journal of Communication* 67(2): 256–81.
- Strömbäck, Jesper, Monika Djerf-Pierre, and Adam Shehata. 2013. "The Dynamics of Political Interest and News Media Consumption: A Longitudinal Perspective." *International Journal of Public Opinion Research* 25(4): 414–35.
- Stroud, Natalie Jomini. 2007. "Media Effects, Selective Exposure, and Fahrenheit 9/11." *Political Communication* 24(4): 415–32.
- ———. 2008. "Media Use and Political Predispositions: Revisiting the Concept of Selective Exposure." *Political Behavior* 30(3): 341–66.
- . 2011. Niche News: The Politics of News Choice. Oxford University Press, USA.
- Taber, Charles, and Milton Lodge. 2006. "Motivated Skepticism in the Evaluation of Political Beliefs." *American Journal of Political Science* 50(3): 755–69.

——. 2013. The Rationalizing Voter.

- Taber, Charles S., Milton Lodge, and Jill Glathar. 2001. "The Motivated Construction of Political Judgments." In *Citizens and Politics: Perspectives from Political Psychology*, Cambridge studies in political psychology and public opinion, New York, NY, US: Cambridge University Press, 198–226.
- Tajfel, Henri, John C Turner, William G Austin, and Stephen Worchel. 1979. "An Integrative Theory of Intergroup Conflict." *Organizational identity: A reader* 56(65): 9780203505984–16.
- Tesler, Michael. 2018. "Elite Domination of Public Doubts About Climate Change (Not Evolution)." *Political Communication* 35(2): 306–26.
- Thomas, Fabian et al. 2021. "How to Capture Reciprocal Communication Dynamics: Comparing Longitudinal Statistical Approaches in Order to Analyze Within- and Between-Person Effects." *Journal of Communication* 71(2): 187–219.
- "Top Talk Audiences : TALKERS.COM." https://web.archive.org/web/20170906064456/http://www.talkers.com/top-talk-audiences/ (October 30, 2021).
- Turner, Joel. 2007. "The Messenger Overwhelming the Message: Ideological Cues and Perceptions of Bias in Television News." *Political Behavior* 29(4): 441–64.
- Vaisey, Stephen, and Andrew Miles. 2017. "What You Can—and Can't—Do With Three-Wave Panel Data." *Sociological Methods & Research* 46(1): 44–67.
- Valkenburg, Patti M., Jochen Peter, and Joseph B. Walther. 2016. "Media Effects: Theory and Research." Annual Review of Psychology 67(1): 315–38.

- Voelkle, Manuel C, Johan HL Oud, Eldad Davidov, and Peter Schmidt. 2012. "An SEM Approach to Continuous Time Modeling of Panel Data: Relating Authoritarianism and Anomia." *Psychological methods* 17(2): 176.
- Williams, Richard, Paul D. Allison, and Enrique Moral-Benito. 2018. "Linear Dynamic Panel-Data Estimation Using Maximum Likelihood and Structural Equation Modeling." *The Stata Journal* 18(2): 293–326.
- Wooldridge, Jeffrey M. 2010. Econometric Analysis of Cross Section and Panel Data, Second Edition. MIT Press.
- Zaller, John. 1992. *The Nature and Origins of Mass Opinion*. Cambridge [England]; New York, NY, USA: Cambridge University Press. http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/CBO9780511818691 (April 30, 2019).
- ———. 1996. "The Myth of Massive Media Impact Revived: New Support for a Discredited Idea." *Political persuasion and attitude change* 17.
- Zhao, Erfei, Qiao Wu, Eileen M Crimmins, and Jennifer A Ailshire. 2020. "Media Trust and Infection Mitigating Behaviours during the COVID-19 Pandemic in the USA." BMJ Global Health 5(10): e003323.

Zillmann, Dolf, and Jennings Bryant. 2013. Selective Exposure To Communication. Routledge.

Zúñiga, Homero Gil de, Teresa Correa, and Sebastian Valenzuela. 2012. "Selective Exposure to Cable News and Immigration in the U.S.: The Relationship Between FOX News, CNN, and Attitudes Toward Mexican Immigrants." *Journal of Broadcasting & Electronic Media* 56(4): 597–615.